# Quantum graphs on radially symmetric antitrees

Aleksey Kostenko<sup>1</sup> and Noema Nicolussi<sup>2</sup>

**Abstract.** We investigate spectral properties of Kirchhoff Laplacians on radially symmetric antitrees. This class of metric graphs admits a lot of symmetries, which enables us to obtain a decomposition of the corresponding Laplacian into the orthogonal sum of Sturm–Liouville operators. In contrast to the case of radially symmetric trees, the deficiency indices of the Laplacian defined on the minimal domain are at most one and they are equal to one exactly when the corresponding metric antitree has finite total volume. In this case, we provide an explicit description of all self-adjoint extensions including the Friedrichs extension.

Furthermore, using the spectral theory of Krein strings, we perform a thorough spectral analysis of this model. In particular, we obtain discreteness and trace class criteria, a criterion for the Kirchhoff Laplacian to be uniformly positive and provide spectral gap estimates. We show that the absolutely continuous spectrum is in a certain sense a rare event, however, we also present several classes of antitrees such that the absolutely continuous spectrum of the corresponding Laplacian is  $[0, \infty)$ .

Mathematics Subject Classification (2020). Primary: 34B45; Secondary 35P15, 81Q10, 81Q35.

Keywords. Quantum graph, antitree, self-adjointness, spectrum.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Research supported by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) under Grants No. P 28807 and by the Slovenian Research Agency (ARRS) under Grant No. J1-9104.

 $<sup>^{2}\,\</sup>text{Research}$  supported by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) under Grants No. P 28807 and W 1245.

#### A. Kostenko and N. Nicolussi

## Contents

1	Introduction	412
2	Decomposition of $L^2(\mathcal{A})$	416
3	Reduction of the quantum graph operator	421
4	Self-adjointness	428
5	Discreteness	430
6	Spectral gap estimates	436
7	Isoperimetric constant	439
8	Singular spectrum	442
9	Absolutely continuous spectrum	444
10	Examples	450
Re	ferences	456

## 1. Introduction

This paper is devoted to one particular class of infinite quantum graphs, namely *Kirchhoff Laplacians on radially symmetric antitrees*. Antitrees appear in the study of *discrete Laplacians* on graphs at least since the 1980's (see [12] and also [11, Section 2]) and they attracted a considerable attention after the work of Wojciechowski [47]. More precisely, Wojciechowski used them in [47] (see also [30, §6] and [23]) to construct graphs of polynomial volume growth for which the combinatorial Laplacian is stochastically incomplete and the bottom of the essential spectrum is strictly positive, which is in sharp contrast to the manifold setting (cf. [9], [21], [22]). These apparent discrepancies were resolved later using the notion of intrinsic metrics, with antitrees appearing as key examples for certain thresholds (see [18, 24, 25, 29]). During the recent years, antitrees were also actively studied from other perspectives and we only refer to a brief selection of articles [1], [8], [11], [20], [42], where further references can be found.

In this paper, we consider antitrees from the perspective of quantum graphs and perform a detailed spectral analysis of the Kirchhoff Laplacian on radially symmetric antitrees. Our discussion includes characterization of self-adjointness and a complete description of self-adjoint extensions, spectral gap estimates and spectral types (discrete, singular and absolutely continuous spectrum).

Before proceeding further, let us first recall necessary definitions. Let  $\mathcal{G}_d = (\mathcal{V}, \mathcal{E})$  be a connected, simple (no loops or multiple edges) combinatorial graph. Fix a root vertex  $o \in \mathcal{V}$  and then order the graph with respect to the combinatorial spheres  $S_n, n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  (notice that  $S_0 = \{o\}$ ). **Definition 1.1.** A connected simple rooted (infinite) graph  $\mathcal{G}_d$  is called an *antitree* if every vertex in  $S_n$ ,  $n \ge 1$ ,<sup>1</sup> is connected to all vertices in  $S_{n-1}$  and  $S_{n+1}$  and no vertices in  $S_k$  for all  $|k - n| \ne 1$ .

Notice that combinatorial antitrees admit radial symmetry and every antitree is uniquely determined by its sphere numbers  $s_n = \#S_n$ ,  $n \ge 0$  (see Figure 1).

If every edge of  $\mathcal{G}_d$  is assigned a length  $|e| \in (0, \infty)$ , then  $\mathcal{G} = (\mathcal{G}_d, |\cdot|)$  is called a *metric graph*. Upon identifying each edge e with the interval of length |e|,  $\mathcal{G}$  may be considered as a "network" of intervals glued together at the vertices. In the following we shall denote combinatorial and metric antitrees by  $\mathcal{A}_d$  and, respectively,  $\mathcal{A}$ . The analog of the Laplace–Beltrami operator for metric graphs is the *Kirchhoff Laplacian* **H** (or Kirchhoff–Neumann Laplacian, see Section 3.1), also called a *quantum graph*. It acts as an edgewise (negative) second derivative  $f_e \mapsto -\frac{d^2}{dx_e^2}f_e$ ,  $e \in \mathcal{E}$ , and is defined on edgewise  $H^2$ -functions satisfying continuity and Kirchhoff conditions at the vertices (we refer to [2, 3, 15, 17, 32, 39] for more information and references).



Figure 1. Antitree with sphere numbers  $s_n = n + 1$ .

Our approach employs the high degree of symmetry and this naturally demands symmetry assumptions also on the choice of edge lengths:

**Hypothesis 1.2.** We shall assume that the metric antitree A is *radially symmetric*, that is, for each  $n \ge 0$ , all edges connecting combinatorial spheres  $S_n$  and  $S_{n+1}$  have the same length, say  $\ell_n > 0$ .

One of our main motivations is Lemma 8.9 in [32]. More precisely, the symmetry of antitrees structure turned out useful in studying isoperimetric estimates

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> By definition, the root *o* is connected to all vertices in  $S_1$  and no vertices in  $S_k$ ,  $k \ge 2$ .

and we were even able to compute explicitly the bottom of the essential spectrum of some (non-equilateral) quantum graphs (see [32, §8.2]). Despite an enormous interest in quantum graphs during the last two decades, to the best of our knowledge a detailed discussion of their spectral properties without further restrictions on edges lengths (for instance, one of the most common assumptions is  $\inf_{e \in \mathcal{E}} |e| > 0$ ) has so far been obtained only for a few models and the most studied ones are *radially symmetric trees* (see e.g. [6, 10, 16, 36, 37, 44]). However, the assumption that  $\mathcal{G}$  is a tree prevents many interesting phenomena to happen (for instance, by [32, Lemma 8.1], in this case the Kirchhoff Laplacian, actually, its Friedrichs extension, is boundedly invertible if and only if  $\sup_{e \in \mathcal{E}} |e| < \infty$ ; in fact, this condition is only necessary in general [43]). Hence our goal in this work is to present a model which can be thoroughly analyzed but still exhibits in some sense rich spectral behavior.

Let us now briefly describe the content of the paper and our main results. To some extent we follow the approach developed by Naimark and Solomyak for radially symmetric trees (see [36, 37] and also [10, 43, 44]) and use some ideas from [8], where discrete Laplacians on radially symmetric "weighted" graphs have been analyzed. However, some modifications are necessary since comparing to [10, 37, 44] we are dealing with a completely different class of graphs (antitrees have a lot of cycles) and, in contrast to discrete Laplacians [8], we have to deal with unbounded operators (even when restricting to compact subsets of a metric graph) and in this case a search for *reducing subspaces* is a rather complicated task.<sup>2</sup>

First of all, the radial symmetry of  $\mathcal{A}$  naturally hints to consider the space  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  of radially symmetric functions (w.r.t. the root  $o \in \mathcal{V}$ ). It turns out that  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is indeed reducing for the pre-minimal Kirchhoff Laplacian  $\mathbf{H}_0$  (this means that  $\mathbf{H}_0$  as well as its closure  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}}_0$ , the minimal Kirchhoff Laplacian, commutes with the orthogonal projection onto  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$ ) and its restriction  $\mathbf{H}_0 \upharpoonright \mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is unitarily equivalent to a pre-minimal Sturm–Liouville operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$  defined in  $L^2((0, \mathcal{L}); \mu)$  by the differential expression

$$\tau := -\frac{1}{\mu(t)} \frac{d}{dt} \mu(t) \frac{d}{dt}, \quad \mu(t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} s_n s_{n+1} \mathbf{1}_{[t_n, t_{n+1})}(t), \quad (1.1)$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> After the submission of our paper we learned about the preprint [7] dealing with a similar decomposition in the general case of family preserving metric graphs, which includes antitrees as a particular example. However, the main focus of [7] is on the existence of a decomposition in a rather general situation, whereas in our work we use it mainly as a starting point for the spectral analysis.

and subject to the Neumann boundary condition at x = 0. Here  $t_0 = 0$ ,  $t_n = \sum_{k \le n-1} \ell_k$  for all  $n \ge 1$  and  $\mathcal{L} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell_n$  (see Section 3.2). Moreover, the remaining part of  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}}_0$  decomposes into an infinite sum of self-adjoint (regular) Sturm–Liouville operators (see Theorem 3.5; its proof is given in Sections 2 and 3). This decomposition is the starting point of our analysis since it enables us to investigate  $\mathbf{H}$  using the well-developed spectral theory of Sturm–Liouville operators. For example, this immediately provides a self-adjointness criterion together with a complete description of self-adjoint extensions of  $\mathbf{H}$  (see Section 4). Namely, since all the summands in (3.18) except  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}}_0$  are self-adjoint operators, we reduce the problem to the study of the operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$ . Employing Weyl's limit point/limit circle classification, we obtain in Theorem 4.1 that deficiency indices of  $\mathbf{H}$  are at most 1. Moreover,  $\mathbf{H}$  is self-adjoint if and only if  $\mathcal{A}$  has *infinite total volume*, i.e.

$$\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) := \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}} |e| = \sum_{n \ge 0} s_n s_{n+1} \ell_n = \int_0^{\mathcal{L}} \mu(t) dt = \infty.$$

If  $\mathcal{A}$  has finite total volume,  $vol(\mathcal{A}) < \infty$ , all self-adjoint extensions can be described through a single boundary condition (in particular, this also provides a description of the domain of the Friedrichs extension). Moreover, all of their spectra are purely discrete and eigenvalues satisfy Weyl's law (see Corollary 5.1).

If vol( $\mathcal{A}$ ) =  $\infty$ , i.e., **H** is self-adjoint, it was already observed in [32, Section 8.2] that  $\sigma(\mathbf{H})$  is not necessarily discrete. In Section 5, we characterize the cases when **H** has purely discrete spectrum and when its resolvent  $\mathbf{H}^{-1}$  belongs to the trace class (see Theorem 5.4 and Theorem 5.6). Let us stress that our main tool is the spectral theory of Krein strings [27] (see also [13]). More precisely, by a simple change of variables H can be transformed into the string form (see (5.12)) and then one simply needs to use the corresponding results from [26, 27]. Section 6 is devoted to *spectral estimates*, i.e., the investigation of the bottom of the spectrum  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H})$  of  $\mathbf{H}$ ,  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) := \inf \sigma(\mathbf{H})$ . This can be solved again by using the results of Kac and Krein from [26]. More precisely, we characterize the positivity of  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H})$  (Theorem 6.1 and Theorem 6.3) and derive two-sided estimates (Remark 6.2). Let us also mention at this point that the decomposition (3.18) indicates the way to compute the isoperimetric constant of a radially symmetric antitree (see Theorem 7.1) and hence it is interesting to compare Theorem 6.1 and Theorem 6.3 with the estimates obtained recently in [32] (see Remark 7.2).

To our best knowledge, the theory of Krein strings is applied in the context of quantum graphs for the first time. In fact, most of the analysis in Sections 5 and 6 can be performed with the help of Muckenhoupt inequalities [35] since

the questions addressed in these sections allow a variational reformulation (in particular, Solomyak used this approach in [44] to investigate quantum graphs on radially symmetric trees). However, spectral theory of strings enables us to treat more subtle problems (like the study of the structure of the essential spectrum of **H**). In Section 9, we employ the recent results from [4] and [14] on the absolutely continuous spectrum of strings to construct several classes of antitrees with absolutely continuous spectrum supported on  $[0, \infty)$ . For instance, if

$$\inf_{n \ge 0} \ell_n > 0, \quad \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \left( \frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} - 1 \right)^2 < \infty, \tag{1.2}$$

then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = [0, \infty)$  (see Theorem 9.6). Notice that to prove this claim we employ the analog of the Szegő theorem for strings recently established by Bessonov and Denisov [4]. Antitrees with polynomially growing sphere numbers satisfy the last assumption, however, it can be shown that in this case the usual trace class arguments do not apply (see Remark 9.4). Let us also emphasize that similar to the case of trees quantum graphs typically have purely singular spectrum in the case of antitrees (see Section 8). However, to the best of our knowledge, the only known examples of quantum graphs on trees having nonempty absolutely continuous spectrum are *eventually periodic radially symmetric trees* (see [16, Theorem 5.1]).

In the final section we demonstrate our results by considering two special classes of antitrees and complement the results of [32, Section 8.2]. In Section 10.1 we consider antitrees with exponentially increasing sphere numbers and demonstrate that in this case there are a lot of similarities with the spectral properties of quantum graphs on radially symmetric trees. Antitrees with polynomially increasing sphere numbers are treated in Section 10.2 and this class of quantum graphs exhibits a number of interesting phenomena. For example, one can show a transition from absolutely continuous spectrum supported on  $[0, \infty)$  to purely discrete spectrum (see Corollary 10.7).

## **2.** Decomposition of $L^2(\mathcal{A})$

**2.1.** Auxiliary subspaces. Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be a metric radially symmetric antitree with sphere numbers  $\{s_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  and lengths  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ . Upon identifying every edge e with a copy of the interval  $\mathcal{I}_e = [0, |e|]$  and considering  $\mathcal{A}$  as the union of all edges glued together at certain endpoints, one can introduce the Hilbert space  $L^2(\mathcal{A})$  of

functions  $f: \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C}$  as  $L^2(\mathcal{A}) = \bigoplus_e L^2(e)$ . Next, denote

$$t_n := \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \ell_j, \quad I_n := [t_n, t_{n+1}),$$

and let  $\mathcal{H}_n := \mathbb{C}^{s_n s_{n+1}}$ ,  $n \ge 0$ . Notice that  $s_n s_{n+1}$  is the number of edges in  $\mathcal{E}_n^+$ , where  $\mathcal{E}_n^+$  is the set of edges connecting  $S_n$  with  $S_{n+1}$ . Enumerating the vertices in each sphere, let each entry  $a_{ij}$  of some  $\mathbf{a} = (a_{ij})_{i,j} \in \mathcal{H}_n$  correspond to a coefficient of the edge  $e \in \mathcal{E}_n^+$  connecting the *i*-th vertex of  $S_n$  with the *j*-th vertex of  $S_{n+1}$ . Moreover, we can identify each function  $f: \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C}$  in a natural way with the sequence of functions  $\mathbf{f} = (\mathbf{f}^n)_{n\ge 0}$  such that  $\mathbf{f}^n: I_n \to \mathcal{H}_n$ . In fact,  $\mathbf{f}^n$  is given by

$$\mathbf{f}_{i,j}^{n}(t) := f(x_{ij}(t)), \quad t \in I_{n},$$
(2.1)

where  $x_{ij}(t)$  is the unique  $x \in A$ , such that |x| = t and x lies on the edge connecting the *i*-th vertex in  $S_n$  with the *j*-th vertex of  $S_{n+1}$ . Notice that the map

$$U: L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) \longrightarrow \bigoplus_{n \ge 0} L^{2}(I_{n}; \mathcal{H}_{n}),$$
  
$$f \longmapsto \mathbf{f} = (\mathbf{f}^{n})_{n \ge 0},$$
  
$$(2.2)$$

is an isometric isomorphism since

$$(f,g)_{L^2(\mathcal{A})} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \int_{I^n} (\mathbf{f}^n(t), \mathbf{g}^n(t))_{\mathcal{H}_n} dt$$
(2.3)

for all  $f, g \in L^2(\mathcal{A})$ . Next we introduce the following subspaces:

$$\mathcal{H}_{n}^{\text{sym}} := \{ \mathbf{a} \in \mathcal{H}_{n} \mid a_{ij} = a_{11} \text{ for all } i, j \},\$$

$$\mathcal{H}_{n}^{+} := \{ \mathbf{a} \in \mathcal{H}_{n} \mid a_{ij} = a_{i1} \text{ for all } i, j, \text{ and } \sum_{i,j} a_{ij} = \sum_{i} a_{i1} = 0 \},\$$

$$\mathcal{H}_{n}^{-} := \{ \mathbf{a} \in \mathcal{H}_{n} \mid a_{ij} = a_{1j} \text{ for all } i, j, \text{ and } \sum_{i,j} a_{ij} = \sum_{j} a_{1j} = 0 \},\$$

$$\mathcal{H}_{n}^{0} := \{ \mathbf{a} \in \mathcal{H}_{n} \mid \sum_{j} a_{ij} = 0 \text{ for all } i \text{ and } \sum_{i} a_{ij} = 0 \text{ for all } j \}.$$

It is straightforward to check that the above spaces are mutually orthogonal and their dimensions are given by

$$\dim(\mathcal{H}_n^{\text{sym}}) = 1, \qquad \dim(\mathcal{H}_n^0) = (s_n - 1)(s_{n+1} - 1),$$
$$\dim(\mathcal{H}_n^+) = s_n - 1, \quad \dim(\mathcal{H}_n^-) = s_{n+1} - 1.$$

Hence  $\mathcal{H}_n$  admits the decomposition

$$\mathcal{H}_{n} = \begin{cases} \mathcal{H}_{n}^{\text{sym}} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{n}^{-}, & n = 0, \\ \mathcal{H}_{n}^{\text{sym}} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{n}^{+} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{n}^{-} \oplus \mathcal{H}_{n}^{0}, & n \ge 1. \end{cases}$$
(2.4)

Notice that if  $s_n = 1$  for some  $n \ge 1$ , then  $\mathcal{H}_n^+ = \mathcal{H}_n^0 = \mathcal{H}_{n-1}^0 = \mathcal{H}_{n-1}^- = \{0\}$ .

One can also describe the above subspaces by identifying  $\mathcal{H}_n$  with the tensor product  $\mathbb{C}^{s_n} \otimes \mathbb{C}^{s_{n+1}}$ . For example, setting

$$\mathbf{1}_{s_n} := (\underbrace{1, 1, \dots, 1}_{s_n}) \in \mathbb{C}^{s_n}, \quad \mathbf{1}^n := \mathbf{1}_{s_n} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}} \in \mathcal{H}_n,$$
(2.5)

for all  $n \ge 0$ , we get

$$\mathcal{H}_n^{\text{sym}} = \text{span}\{1^n\}.$$
 (2.6)

Moreover, denote

$$\omega_n := \mathrm{e}^{2\pi\mathrm{i}/s_n}, \quad n \ge 0$$

and set

$$\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j := \{\omega_n^j, \dots, \omega_n^{j(s_n-1)}, 1\} \in \mathbb{C}^{s_n}, \quad j \in \{1, \dots, s_n\}.$$
(2.7)

Notice that  $\{\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j\}_{j=1}^{s_n}$  forms an orthogonal basis in  $\mathbb{C}^{s_n}$  for all  $n \ge 0$ . In particular,  $\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^{s_n} = \mathbf{1}_{s_n}$  and  $\|\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j\|^2 = s_n$ . Hence setting

$$\mathbf{a}_{n}^{i,j} := \mathbf{a}_{s_{n}}^{i} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_{n+1}}^{j} \in \mathcal{H}_{n},$$
(2.8)

where  $1 \le i \le s_n$  and  $1 \le j \le s_{n+1}$ , we easily get

$$\begin{aligned} &\mathcal{H}_{n}^{+} = \operatorname{span}\{\mathbf{a}_{s_{n}}^{i} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}} \mid 1 \leq i < s_{n}\} = \operatorname{span}\{\mathbf{a}_{n}^{i,s_{n+1}} \mid 1 \leq i < s_{n}\}, \\ &\mathcal{H}_{n}^{-} = \operatorname{span}\{\mathbf{1}_{s_{n}} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_{n+1}}^{j} \mid 1 \leq j < s_{n+1}\} = \operatorname{span}\{\mathbf{a}_{n}^{s_{n},j} \mid 1 \leq j < s_{n+1}\}, (2.9) \\ &\mathcal{H}_{n}^{0} = \operatorname{span}\{\mathbf{a}_{n}^{i,j} \mid 1 \leq i < s_{n}, 1 \leq j < s_{n+1}\}. \end{aligned}$$

Finally, observe that

$$\|\mathbf{a}_{n}^{i,j}\|^{2} = s_{n}s_{n+1} \tag{2.10}$$

for all  $1 \le i \le s_n$ ,  $1 \le j \le s_{n+1}$  and  $n \ge 0$ .

**2.2. Definition of the subspaces.** The decomposition (2.4) naturally induces a decomposition of the Hilbert space  $L^2(\mathcal{A})$ . First consider the subspace

$$\mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}} := \{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \mid \mathbf{f}^n : I_n \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}_n^{\text{sym}}, n \ge 0 \}.$$
(2.11)

Clearly, it consists of functions which depend only on the distance to the root:

$$\mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}} = \{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \mid f(x) = f(y) \text{ if } |x| = |y| \}.$$
(2.12)

Moreover, its orthogonal complement is given by

$$\mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}}^{\perp} = \{ f \in L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) \mid \mathbf{f}^{n} \colon I_{n} \longrightarrow (\mathcal{H}_{n}^{\text{sym}})^{\perp}, n \geq 0 \}$$
$$= \Big\{ f \in L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) \mid \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_{n}^{+}} f_{e} \equiv 0, n \geq 0 \Big\}.$$
(2.13)

Next we need to decompose  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}^{\perp}$ . Set

$$\mathcal{F}_n^0 := \{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \mid \mathbf{f}^n \colon I_n \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}_n^0; \ \mathbf{f}^k \equiv 0, \, k \neq n \}$$
(2.14)

for all  $n \ge 1$ . Taking into account the definition of  $\mathcal{H}_n^0$ , it is not difficult to see that

$$\mathcal{F}_n^0 = \left\{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \mid \begin{array}{c} f \equiv 0 \text{ on } \mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{E}_n^+ \\ \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_v^+} f_e = \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_u^-} f_e \equiv 0 \text{ for all } v \in S_n, u \in S_{n+1} \end{array} \right\}.$$

Here, for every  $v \in \mathcal{V}$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_v^+$  and  $\mathcal{E}_v^-$  denote the edges connecting v with the next and, respectively, previous combinatorial spheres.

We need to be more careful with the remaining part since our aim is to find reducing subspaces for the quantum graph operator **H**. For every  $v \in \mathcal{V} \setminus \{o\}$ , define the subspace  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_v$  consisting of functions which vanish away of  $\mathcal{E}_v$ , where  $\mathcal{E}_v$  is the set of edges emanating from v. Moreover, on the corresponding star  $\mathcal{E}_v$ they depend only on the distance to the root, that is,

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{v} := \left\{ f \in L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) \mid \begin{array}{c} f \equiv 0 \text{ on } \mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{E}_{v} \\ f(x) = f(y) \text{ for a.e. } x, y \in \mathcal{E}_{v}, |x| = |y| \end{array} \right\}.$$
(2.15)

Notice that  $\tilde{\mathbb{F}}_v$  and  $\tilde{\mathbb{F}}_u$  are orthogonal for  $u \neq v$  if u and v are not adjacent vertices. Next for all  $n \geq 1$  consider the spaces

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_n := \bigoplus_{v \in S_n} \widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_v, \quad n \ge 1,$$
(2.16)

and

$$\mathfrak{F}_{n} := \widetilde{\mathfrak{F}}_{n} \ominus \mathfrak{F}_{\text{sym}} = \Big\{ f \in \widetilde{\mathfrak{F}}_{n} \ \Big| \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{+}} f_{e} \equiv 0, \ m \ge 0 \Big\}.$$
(2.17)

Notice that with respect to the decomposition (2.4), we have

$$\mathfrak{F}_{n} = \left\{ f \in L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) \middle| \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{f}^{n-1} \colon I_{n-1} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{H}_{n-1}^{-}, \ \mathbf{f}^{n} \colon I_{n} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{H}_{n}^{+} \\ \mathbf{f}^{m} \equiv 0, \ m \neq n-1, n \end{array} \right\}.$$
(2.18)

Thus, we arrive at the following result.

## **Lemma 2.1.** The Hilbert space $L^2(A)$ admits the decomposition

$$L^{2}(\mathcal{A}) = \mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}} \oplus \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \mathcal{F}_{n} \oplus \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \mathcal{F}_{n}^{0}.$$
(2.19)

*Proof.* The orthogonality of the subspaces in (2.19) follows directly from (2.3) and (2.4). Hence we only need to show that every  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{A})$  is contained in the right-hand side of (2.19). Since  $L^2(\mathcal{A}) = \bigoplus_{e \in \mathcal{E}} L^2(e)$ , it suffices to prove this claim in the case when f is zero except on a single edge  $e \in \mathcal{E}$ . Suppose that  $e \in \mathcal{E}_n^+$  for some  $n \ge 0$ . Then for almost every  $t \in I_n$  we have

$$\mathbf{f}^{n}(t) = \mathcal{P}_{n}^{\text{sym}}(\mathbf{f}^{n}(t)) + \mathcal{P}_{n}^{+}(\mathbf{f}^{n}(t)) + \mathcal{P}_{n}^{-}(\mathbf{f}^{n}(t)) + \mathcal{P}_{n}^{0}(\mathbf{f}^{n}(t)) \in \mathcal{H}_{n},$$

where  $\mathcal{P}_n^j$  is the orthogonal projection in  $\mathcal{H}_n$  onto  $\mathcal{H}_n^j$ ,  $j \in \{\text{sym}, +, -, 0\}$ . Define  $f_j: \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C}$  as the function identified with the sequence of functions  $\mathbf{f}_j = (\mathbf{f}_j^k)_{k \ge 0}$  given by

$$\mathbf{f}_{j}^{k}(t) := P_{k}^{j}(\mathbf{f}^{k}(t)), \quad j \in \{\text{sym}, +, -, 0\},\$$

for a.e.  $t \in I_k$ . Then  $f_j \in L^2(\mathcal{A})$  for all  $j \in \{\text{sym}, +, -, 0\}$  and

$$f = f_{\text{sym}} + f_{+} + f_{-} + f_{0}.$$

Since  $\mathbf{f}_{j}^{k}(t) \in \mathcal{H}_{k}^{j}$  for a.e.  $t \in I_{k}$ , we conclude that  $f_{\text{sym}} \in \mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}}$ ,  $f_{0} \in \mathcal{F}_{n}^{0}$ ,  $f_{+} \in \mathcal{F}_{n}$ and  $f_{-} \in \mathcal{F}_{n+1}$ .

Our next aim is to write down explicit formulas for projections onto the subspaces in the decomposition (2.19). First, for any  $\tilde{f} \in L^2(I_n)$  and  $\mathbf{a} \in \mathcal{H}_n$ , we set  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}} := \tilde{f} \otimes \mathbf{a}$ . Recalling that every function  $f : \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C}$  can be identified via (2.2) with the sequence of vector-valued functions  $\mathbf{f} = (\mathbf{f}^n)_{n \ge 0}$ , we denote

$$\mathcal{F}^n_{\mathbf{a}} := \{ f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \mid \mathbf{f}^n = f^n \otimes \mathbf{a}, \ f^n \in L^2(I_n); \ \mathbf{f}^k \equiv 0, \ k \neq n \}.$$
(2.20)

Note that the orthogonal projection  $P_{\mathbf{a}}^n$  of  $L^2(\mathcal{A})$  onto  $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{a}}^n$  is given by

$$(U(P_{\mathbf{a}}^{n}f))(t) := \begin{cases} 0, & t \notin I_{n}, \\ \frac{1}{\|\mathbf{a}\|^{2}} (\mathbf{f}^{n}(t), \mathbf{a})_{\mathcal{H}_{n}} \mathbf{a}, & t \in I_{n}, \end{cases}$$
(2.21)

where U is the isometric isomorphism (2.2).

Combining the form of  $P_{\mathbf{a}}^{n}$  with the decomposition (2.4) and (2.6), (2.9), we easily obtain the following result.

**Lemma 2.2.** Let  $\mathbf{1}^n \in \mathcal{H}_n$  and  $\mathbf{a}_n^{i,j} \in \mathcal{H}_n$ ,  $n \ge 0$  be given by (2.5) and (2.8). Then the orthogonal projections in the decomposition (2.19) are given by

$$P_{\rm sym} = \sum_{n \ge 0} P_{1^n}^n, \tag{2.22}$$

$$P_n^0 = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i < s_n \\ 1 \le j < s_{n+1}}} P_{\mathbf{a}_n^{i,j}}^n, \qquad n \ge 1, \qquad (2.23)$$

$$P_n = \sum_{j=1}^{s_n-1} P_{\mathbf{a}_{n-1}^{s_{n-1},j}}^{n-1} + \sum_{i=1}^{s_n-1} P_{\mathbf{a}_n^{i,s_{n+1}}}^n, \quad n \ge 1.$$
(2.24)

#### 3. Reduction of the quantum graph operator

In this section, we show that each of the spaces in the above decomposition (2.19) is reducing for the quantum graph operator with Kirchhoff conditions and also obtain a description of the corresponding restrictions.

**3.1. Kirchhoff's Laplacian.** Let us briefly recall the definition of the Laplacian on a metric graph (for details we refer to [3, 17, 32]). Let  $L^2(\mathcal{A})$  be the corresponding Hilbert space and the subspace of compactly supported  $L^2$ -functions will be denoted by  $L^2_c(\mathcal{A})$ . Moreover, denote by  $H^2(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{V})$  the subspace of  $L^2(\mathcal{A})$  consisting of edgewise  $H^2$ -functions, that is,  $f \in H^2(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{V})$  if  $f \in H^2(e)$  for every  $e \in \mathcal{E}$ , where  $H^2(e)$  is the usual Sobolev space. The Kirchhoff (or Kirchhoff–Neumann) boundary conditions at every vertex  $v \in \mathcal{V}$  are then given by

$$\begin{cases} f \text{ is continuous at } v, \\ \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_v} f'_e(v) = 0, \end{cases}$$
(3.1)

where

$$f_e(v) := \lim_{x_e \to v} f(x_e), \quad f'_e(v) := \lim_{x_e \to v} \frac{f(x_e) - f_e(v)}{|x_e - v|}, \tag{3.2}$$

are well defined for all  $f \in H^2(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{V})$  and every vertex  $v \in \mathcal{V}$ . Imposing these boundary conditions and restricting to compactly supported functions we get the pre-minimal operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$  acting edgewise as the (negative) second derivative  $f_e \mapsto -\frac{d^2}{dx_e^2} f_e$ ,  $e \in \mathcal{E}$  on the domain

$$\operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0) = \{ f \in H^2(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{V}) \cap L^2_c(\mathcal{G}) \mid f \text{ satisfies (3.1)}, v \in \mathcal{V} \}.$$
(3.3)

The operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$  is symmetric and its closure  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}}_0$  is called *the minimal Kirchhoff Laplacian*.

First, we need the following simple but useful fact.

**Lemma 3.1.** Let  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{A})$  and  $\mathbf{f} = Uf$  be given by (2.2). Then  $f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$  if and only if  $\mathbf{f} = (\mathbf{f}^n)_{n \ge 0}$  satisfies the following conditions:

- (i)  $\mathbf{f}^n \equiv 0$  for all sufficiently large n,
- (ii)  $\mathbf{f}_{i,i}^n \in H^2(I_n)$  for all  $n \ge 0$ ,
- (iii) for all  $j \in \{1, ..., s_1\}$

$$\mathbf{f}_{1,j}^{0}(0+) = \mathbf{f}_{1,1}^{0}(0+), \quad \sum_{j=1}^{s_{1}} (\mathbf{f}_{1,j}^{0})'(0+) = 0,$$

(iv) for all  $n \ge 1$ ,  $i \in \{1, ..., s_n\}$ ,

$$\mathbf{f}_{i,j}^{n}(t_{n}+) = \mathbf{f}_{k,i}^{n-1}(t_{n}-),$$
  
$$\sum_{j=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\mathbf{f}_{i,j}^{n})'(t_{n}+) = \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} (\mathbf{f}_{k,i}^{n-1})'(t_{n}-).$$

*Proof.* The proof is straightforward. We only need to mention that (i) is equivalent to the fact that f is compactly supported; (ii) means that f belongs to the Sobolev space  $H^2$  on each edge  $e \in \mathcal{E}$ ; (iii) and (iv) are continuity and Kirchhoff's conditions at the vertices.

**3.2.** The subspace  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$ . Set  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}} = [0, \mathcal{L})$ , and define the length  $\mathcal{L}$  and the weight function  $\mu: \mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}} \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$  by

$$\mu(t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} s_n s_{n+1} \mathbf{1}_{I_n}(t), \quad t \in [0, \mathcal{L}); \qquad \mathcal{L} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell_n.$$
(3.4)

Consider the (pre-minimal) operator  $H_0$  defined in  $L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}; \mu)$  by the Sturm-Liouville differential expression

$$\tau = -\frac{1}{\mu(t)} \frac{d}{dt} \mu(t) \frac{d}{dt},$$
(3.5)

on the domain

$$\operatorname{dom}(\mathrm{H}_{0}) = \{ f \in L^{2}_{c}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu) \mid f, \, \mu f' \in AC(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}}), \, \tau f \in L^{2}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu); \, f'(0) = 0 \}.$$

$$(3.6)$$

More concretely,  $H_0$  acts as a negative second derivative and its domain dom( $H_0$ ) consists of functions  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}; \mu)$  having compact support in  $\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}$ , belonging to  $H^2$  on every interval  $I_n$  and at each point  $t_n$  satisfying the boundary conditions

$$\begin{cases} f \text{ is continuous at } t_n, \\ s_{n-1}f'(t_n-) = s_{n+1}f'(t_n+). \end{cases}$$
(3.7)

Here we set  $s_{-1} := 0$  in the case n = 0 for notational simplicity and the corresponding condition (3.7) reads as the Neumann boundary condition at t = 0.

**Lemma 3.2.** The subspace  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  reduces the operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$ . Moreover, its restriction  $\mathbf{H}_0 \upharpoonright \mathcal{F}_{sym}$  onto  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is unitarily equivalent to the operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$ .

*Proof.* First let us show that  $f_{sym} := P_{sym} f \in dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$  for every  $f \in dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . In fact, we need to show that  $\mathbf{f}_{sym} = Uf_{sym}$  satisfies conditions (i)–(iv) of Lemma 3.1. Clearly, by continuity of f and (2.21), (2.22),  $\mathbf{f}_{sym}$  satisfies (i) and (ii). Moreover, both  $(\mathbf{f}_{sym})_{i,j}^n(t_n+)$  and  $(\mathbf{f}_{sym})_{k,m}^n(t_{n+1}-)$  depend only on  $n \ge 0$ . Since **f** satisfies both (iii) and (iv), we obtain that  $(\mathbf{f}_{sym})_{1,j}^0(0+)$  does not depend on j and

$$(\mathbf{f}_{\text{sym}})_{i,j}^{n}(t_{n}+) = \frac{1}{s_{n}s_{n+1}}(\mathbf{f}^{n}(t_{n}+), \mathbf{1}^{n})_{\mathcal{H}_{n}}$$
$$= \frac{1}{s_{n-1}s_{n}}(\mathbf{f}^{n-1}(t_{n}-), \mathbf{1}^{n-1})_{\mathcal{H}_{n-1}}$$
$$= (\mathbf{f}_{\text{sym}})_{k,i}^{n-1}(t_{n}-)$$

for all  $i \in \{1, \ldots, s_n\}$  and  $n \ge 1$ . Similarly,

$$\sum_{j=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\mathbf{f}'_{\text{sym}})_{i,j}^{n}(t_{n}+) = \frac{1}{s_{n}} ((\mathbf{f}^{n})'(t_{n}+), \mathbf{1}^{n})_{\mathcal{H}_{n}} = \frac{1}{s_{n}} \sum_{i,j} (\mathbf{f}_{i,j}^{n})'(t_{n}+)$$

$$= \frac{1}{s_{n}} \sum_{i=1}^{s_{n}} \sum_{j=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\mathbf{f}_{i,j}^{n})'(t_{n}+) = \frac{1}{s_{n}} \sum_{i=1}^{s_{n}} \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} (\mathbf{f}_{k,i}^{n-1})'(t_{n}-) \quad (3.8)$$

$$= \frac{1}{s_{n}} ((\mathbf{f}^{n-1})'(t_{n}-), \mathbf{1}^{n-1})_{\mathcal{H}_{n-1}} = \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} (\mathbf{f}'_{\text{sym}})_{k,i}^{n-1}(t_{n}-),$$

which holds for all  $i \in \{1, ..., s_n\}$ ,  $n \ge 1$ . Moreover, for n = 0 we have

$$(\mathbf{f}_{\text{sym}}')_{1,j}^{\mathbf{0}}(0+) = \frac{1}{s_1} \sum_{m=1}^{s_1} (\mathbf{f}_{1,m}^{\mathbf{0}})'(0+) = 0$$

for all  $j \in \{1, ..., s_1\}$ . Hence  $f_{sym} = P_{sym} f \in dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$  for all  $f \in dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . Noting that  $\mathbf{H}_0$  is symmetric and  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is clearly invariant for  $\mathbf{H}_0$  we conclude that  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is reducing for  $\mathbf{H}_0$ .

To prove the last claim, observe that the subspace  $\mathcal{F}_{sym}$  is isometrically isomorphic to the Hilbert space  $L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}; \mu)$ . Indeed, for every  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym}$ , set

$$\tilde{f}(t) := \frac{1}{s_n s_{n+1}} \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_n^+} f(x_e(t)) = \frac{1}{\|\mathbf{1}^n\|^2} (\mathbf{f}^n(t), \mathbf{1}^n)_{\mathcal{H}_n}, \quad t \in I_n, n \ge 0, \quad (3.9)$$

where  $x_e(t)$  is the unique point on *e* satisfying  $|x_e(t)| = t$ . Consider the map

$$U_{s}: \mathcal{F}_{\text{sym}} \longrightarrow L^{2}(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}; \mu),$$
  
$$f \longmapsto \tilde{f}.$$
(3.10)

Clearly, for every  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym}$ ,  $\mathbf{f}^n(t) = \tilde{f}(t) \otimes \mathbf{1}^n$  for a.e.  $t \in I_n$  and hence

$$\|\tilde{f}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{J}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)}^{2} = \sum_{n\geq 0} s_{n}s_{n+1} \|\tilde{f}\|_{L^{2}(I_{n})}^{2} = \sum_{n\geq 0} \|\mathbf{f}^{n}\|_{L^{2}(I_{n};\mathcal{H}_{n})}^{2} = \|\mathbf{f}\|_{L^{2}(\mathcal{A})}^{2}.$$

It turns out that

$$\mathbf{H}_{0} = U_{s}(\mathbf{H}_{0} \upharpoonright \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{sym}})U_{s}^{-1}.$$
(3.11)

Indeed,  $\mathbf{H}_0$  acts as the negative second derivative on every edge  $e \in \mathcal{E}$  and hence for every  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym}$  we get

$$(U_s(\mathbf{H}_0 f))(t) = -\tilde{f}''(t), \quad t \in I_n,$$

for all  $n \ge 0$ . Therefore, it remains to show that  $U_s(\mathcal{F}_{sym} \cap dom(\mathbf{H}_0)) = dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . In fact, we only need to show that every  $\tilde{f} = U_s f$  with  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym}$  satisfies (3.7) if and only if  $f \in dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . Indeed, by (3.9) and continuity of f,  $\tilde{f}(t_n+) = \tilde{f}(t_n-)$ for all  $n \ge 1$  if  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym} \cap dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . Moreover, similar to (3.8) one checks that

$$s_{n+1}\tilde{f}'(t_n+) = s_{n-1}\tilde{f}'(t_n-), \quad n \ge 0,$$

exactly when  $f \in \mathcal{F}_{sym} \cap dom(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . This finishes the proof of Lemma 3.2.  $\Box$ 

**3.3. Restriction to**  $\mathcal{F}_n^0$ . Our next aim is to show that each  $\mathcal{F}_n^0$ ,  $n \ge 1$ , is a reducing subspace for  $\mathbf{H}_0$  and its restriction is unitarily equivalent to  $(s_n-1)(s_{n+1}-1)$  copies of  $\mathbf{h}_n$ , the second derivative with the Dirichlet boundary conditions on  $L^2(I_n)$ ,

$$\mathbf{h}_n := -\frac{d^2}{dt^2}, \quad \operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{h}_n) = \{ f \in H^2(I_n) \mid f(t_n+) = f(t_{n+1}-) = 0 \}. \quad (3.12)$$

By Lemma 2.2, this will be a consequence of the following lemma.

**Lemma 3.3.** Let  $n \ge 1$  be such that  $s_n > 1$  and  $s_{n+1} > 1$ . Then each of the subspaces  $\mathcal{F}^n_{\mathbf{a}}$ , where  $\mathbf{a} = \mathbf{a}_n^{i,j}$  with  $1 \le i < s_n$  and  $1 \le j < s_{n+1}$ , is reducing for the operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$ . The restricted operator  $\mathbf{H}_0 \upharpoonright \mathcal{F}^n_{\mathbf{a}}$  is unitarily equivalent to the operator  $\mathbf{h}_n$  defined by (3.12).

*Proof.* Clearly,  $\mathcal{F}^n_{\mathbf{a}}$  is invariant for  $\mathbf{H}_0$ . Since  $\mathbf{H}_0$  is symmetric, we only have to prove that  $\tilde{f} := P^n_{\mathbf{a}} f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$  whenever  $f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . In fact, we need to show that  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}} := U(P^n_{\mathbf{a}} f)$  given by (2.21) satisfies conditions (i)–(iv) of Lemma 3.1. Conditions (i) and (ii) are obviously satisfied since  $f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$  and by the definition of  $U(P^n_{\mathbf{a}} f)$ . Since  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}}^m = 0$  for all  $m \neq n$  and  $n \geq 1$ , (iii) clearly holds and, moreover, we need to verify (iv) only at  $t_n$  and  $t_{n+1}$ .

Let us start with continuity. Suppose  $\mathbf{a} = \mathbf{a}_n^{i,j}$  for some  $1 \le i < s_n$  and  $1 \le j < s_{n+1}$ . First observe that

$$\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{k,m}^n(t_n+) = \tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{k,m}^n(t_{n+1}-) = 0$$

for all  $k \in \{1, ..., s_n\}$  and  $m \in \{1, ..., s_{n+1}\}$ . Indeed,

$$\lim_{t \to t_n+} (\mathbf{f}^n(t), \mathbf{a})_{\mathcal{H}_n} = (\mathbf{f}^n(t_n+), \mathbf{a})_{\mathcal{H}_n} = \sum_{k=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}^n_{k,1}(t_n+)\omega_n^{-ik} \sum_{m=1}^{s_{n+1}} \omega_{n+1}^{-jm} = 0$$

Here we employed the continuity of f,  $\mathbf{f}_{k,j}^n(t_n+) = \mathbf{f}_{k,1}^n(t_n+)$  for all  $j \in \{1, \ldots, s_{n+1}\}$ , together with (2.8). This shows that  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}}$  satisfies the first condition in (iv).

Next observe that

$$\sum_{m=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{k,m}^{n})'(t_{n}+) = \frac{\omega_{n}^{ik}}{s_{n}s_{n+1}} ((\mathbf{f}^{n})'(t_{n}+), \mathbf{a})_{\mathcal{H}_{n}} \sum_{m=1}^{s_{n+1}} \omega_{n+1}^{jm} = 0$$

for all  $k \in \{1, ..., s_n\}$ . Since  $(\tilde{\mathbf{f}}^{n-1})' = 0$ ,  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}}$  satisfies (iv) at  $t_n$ . Similar arguments shows that (iv) holds true at  $t_{n+1}$  as well. This finishes the proof of the inclusion  $\tilde{f} = P_{\mathbf{a}}^n f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$ .

Finally, noting that

$$U_{\mathbf{a}}^{n}: L^{2}(I_{n}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{a}}^{n},$$
  
$$f \longmapsto f \cdot \frac{\mathbf{a}}{\|\mathbf{a}\|},$$
  
(3.13)

establishes an isometric isomorphism of  $L^2(I_n)$  onto  $\mathcal{F}^n_{\mathbf{a}}$ , it is straightforward to verify the last claim and we leave it to the reader.

**3.4. Restriction to**  $\mathcal{F}_n$ . Next, we show that  $\mathcal{F}_n$ ,  $n \ge 1$  is reducing for  $\mathbf{H}_0$  as well and the corresponding restriction is unitarily equivalent to  $s_n - 1$  copies of the operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  defined by

$$\tilde{\tau}_n = -\frac{1}{\mu(t)} \frac{d}{dt} \mu(t) \frac{d}{dt},$$

on  $L^2((t_{n-1}, t_{n+1}); \mu)$  and equipped with Dirichlet conditions at the endpoints. Here the weight function  $\mu$  is defined by (3.4). The domain of  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  admits a very simple description since inside  $I_{n-1}$  and  $I_n$  the differential expression  $\tilde{\tau}_n$  reduces to the negative second derivative and hence dom $(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)$  consists of functions which are  $H^2$  in  $I_{n-1}$  and  $I_n$ , satisfy the Dirichlet conditions at  $t_{n-1}$  and  $t_{n+1}$  and also the following coupling conditions at  $t_n$ :

$$\begin{cases} f(t_n+) = f(t_n-), \\ s_{n-1}f'(t_n-) = s_{n+1}f'(t_n+). \end{cases}$$
(3.14)

Recall that  $\mathcal{F}_n = \operatorname{ran}(P_n)$ , where the projection  $P_n$  is given by (2.24). By (2.8) and (2.5),

$$\mathbf{a}_{n-1}^{s_{n-1},j} = \mathbf{1}_{s_{n-1}} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j, \quad \mathbf{a}_n^{j,s_{n+1}} = \mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}},$$

and hence

$$P_n = \sum_{j=1}^{s_n - 1} (P_{\mathbf{1}_{s_{n-1}} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j}^{n-1} + P_{\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}}}^n).$$
(3.15)

Denoting the summands in (3.15) by  $\tilde{P}_n^j$ ,  $j \in \{1, \ldots, s_n - 1\}$ , we set

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{F}}_{n}^{j} := \operatorname{ran}(\widetilde{P}_{n}^{j}) = \mathfrak{F}_{\mathbf{1}_{s_{n-1}} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_{n}}^{j}}^{n-1} \oplus \mathfrak{F}_{\mathbf{a}_{s_{n}}^{j} \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}}}^{n}.$$
(3.16)

Since  $\mathcal{F}_n = \bigoplus_{j=1}^{s_n-1} \tilde{\mathcal{F}}_n^j$ , these claims will follow from the following lemma:

**Lemma 3.4.** Every subspace  $\tilde{\mathbb{F}}_n^j$  with  $n \ge 1$  and  $j \in \{1, \ldots, s_n - 1\}$ , is reducing for the operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$ . Moreover, its restriction onto  $\tilde{\mathbb{F}}_n^j$  is unitarily equivalent to  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$ .

*Proof.* Since  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_n^j$  is invariant for  $\mathbf{H}_0$  and  $\mathbf{H}_0$  is symmetric, we only need to show that for every  $f \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$  its projection  $\tilde{f} := \tilde{P}_n^j f$  onto  $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}_n^j$  also belongs to dom $(\mathbf{H}_0)$ . Following step by step the proof of Lemma 3.3, we only need to show that  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}} := U\tilde{f}$  satisfies condition (iv) of Lemma 3.1 at  $t_n$ .

First observe that by (2.21)

$$\tilde{\mathbf{f}}(t) = \begin{cases} \tilde{f}_{n-1}(t)(\mathbf{1}_{s_{n-1}} \otimes \mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j), & t \in I_{n-1}, \\ \tilde{f}_n(t)(\mathbf{a}_{s_n}^j \otimes \mathbf{1}_{s_{n+1}}), & t \in I_n, \end{cases}$$
(3.17)

where

$$\tilde{f}_{n-1}(t) = \frac{1}{s_{n-1}s_n} (\mathbf{f}^{n-1}(t), \mathbf{a}_{n-1}^{s_{n-1},j})_{\mathcal{H}_{n-1}}, \quad \tilde{f}_n(t) = \frac{1}{s_n s_{n+1}} (\mathbf{f}^n(t), \mathbf{a}_n^{j,s_{n+1}})_{\mathcal{H}_n}.$$

Notice that

$$\tilde{f}_{n-1}(t_n-) = \frac{1}{s_{n-1}s_n} \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}_{k,m}^{n-1}(t_n-)\omega_n^{-jm} = \frac{1}{s_n} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}_{1,m}^{n-1}(t_n-)\omega_n^{-jm}$$

and

$$\tilde{f}_n(t_n+) = \frac{1}{s_n s_{n+1}} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n+1}} \mathbf{f}_{m,k}^n(t_n+) \omega_n^{-jm} = \frac{1}{s_n} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}_{m,1}^n(t_n+) \omega_n^{-jm}.$$

However, by Lemma 3.1,

$$\mathbf{f}_{1,m}^{n-1}(t_n-)=\mathbf{f}_{m,1}^n(t_n+), \quad m\in\{1,\ldots,s_n\},$$

and hence we get

$$\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{1,k}^{n-1}(t_n-) = \frac{\omega_n^{jk}}{s_n} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}_{1,m}^{n-1}(t_n-)\omega_n^{-jm} \\
= \frac{\omega_n^{jk}}{s_n} \sum_{m=1}^{s_n} \mathbf{f}_{m,1}^n(t_n+)\omega_n^{-jm} \\
= \tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{k,1}^n(t_n+)$$

for all  $k \in \{1, ..., s_n\}$ . This shows that  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}}$  satisfies the first equality in condition (iv) of Lemma 3.1. Let us check the second one. However, we have

$$\sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} (\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{k,m}^{n-1})'(t_{n}-) = \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} \tilde{f}_{n-1}'(t_{n}-)\omega_{n}^{jm} = s_{n-1}\tilde{f}_{n-1}'(t_{n}-)\omega_{n}^{jm}$$

$$= \frac{\omega_{n}^{jm}}{s_{n}} \sum_{l=1}^{s_{n}} \omega_{n}^{-jl} \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n-1}} (\mathbf{f}_{k,l}^{n-1})'(t_{n}-)$$

$$= \frac{\omega_{n}^{jm}}{s_{n}} \sum_{l=1}^{s_{n}} \omega_{n}^{-jl} \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\mathbf{f}_{l,k}^{n})'(t_{n}+) = s_{n+1}\tilde{f}_{n}'(t_{n}+)\omega_{n}^{jm}$$

$$= \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n+1}} \tilde{f}_{n}'(t_{n}+)\omega_{n}^{jm}$$

$$= \sum_{k=1}^{s_{n+1}} (\tilde{\mathbf{f}}_{m,k}^{n})'(t_{n}+).$$

This shows that  $\tilde{\mathbf{f}}$  satisfies all the conditions of Lemma 3.1 and hence that  $\tilde{f} \in \text{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)$ .

It remains to notice that the map  $U_n^j : L^2((t_{n-1}, t_{n+1}); \mu) \to \tilde{\mathcal{F}}_n^j$  defined by (3.17) is an isometric isomorphism and  $(U_n^j)^{-1}(\mathbf{H}_0 \upharpoonright \tilde{\mathcal{F}}_n^j)U_n^j = \tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$ .  $\Box$ 

**3.5. The decomposition of the operator H.** Combining the results of Sections 3.2-3.4, we arrive at the following decomposition of quantum graph operators on radially symmetric anti-trees.

**Theorem 3.5.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree. The decomposition (2.19) reduces the operator **H**. Moreover, with respect to this decomposition, **H** is unitarily equivalent to the following orthogonal sum of Sturm–Liouville operators

$$\mathbf{H} \oplus \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \left( \bigoplus_{j=1}^{(s_n-1)(s_{n+1}-1)} \right) \oplus \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \left( \bigoplus_{j=1}^{s_n-1} \tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n \right),$$
(3.18)

where  $H = \overline{H}_0$  and the operators  $H_0$ ,  $\mathbf{h}_n$ , and  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  are defined in Sections 3.2, 3.3, and 3.4, respectively.

## 4. Self-adjointness

Theorem 3.5 reduces the spectral analysis of quantum graph operators on radially symmetric antitrees to the analysis of certain classes of Sturm–Liouville operators. Moreover, the Sturm–Liouville operators  $\mathbf{h}_n$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  in the decomposition (3.18) are self-adjoint for all  $n \ge 1$  and their spectra can be computed explicitly. This enables us to perform a rather detailed study of spectral properties of the operator  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}_0}$ . We begin with the characterization of self-adjoint extensions of the operator  $\mathbf{H}$ .

**Theorem 4.1.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree.

(i) The operator  $\mathbf{H}$  is self-adjoint if and only if the total volume of  $\mathcal{A}$  is infinite,

$$\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) := \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{A})} |e| = \sum_{n \ge 0} s_n s_{n+1} \ell_n = \infty.$$
(4.1)

(ii) If  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) < \infty$ , then the deficiency indices of **H** equal 1 and self-adjoint extensions of **H** form a one-parameter family  $\mathbf{H}_{\theta} := \mathbf{H}^* \upharpoonright \operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{H}_{\theta}), \theta \in [0, \pi)$ , and

 $\operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{H}_{\theta}) = \{ f \in \operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{H}^*) \mid \cos(\theta) f(\mathcal{L}) + \sin(\theta) f'(\mathcal{L}) = 0 \},\$ 

where

$$f(\mathcal{L}) := \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} (U_s P_{\text{sym}} f)(t), \qquad (4.2)$$

$$f'(\mathcal{L}) := \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} \mu(t) (U_s P_{\text{sym}} f)'(t), \qquad (4.3)$$

and the operators  $P_{sym}$  and  $U_s$  are given, respectively, by (2.22) and (3.10).

*Proof.* (i) By Theorem 3.5, the operator **H** is self-adjoint only if so are the operators on the right-hand side in the decomposition (3.18). However, both  $\mathbf{h}_n$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  are self-adjoint for all  $n \ge 1$ . The self-adjointness criterion for  $\mathbf{H} = \overline{\mathbf{H}_0}$  follows from the standard limit point/limit circle classification (see, e.g., [46]). Namely, the equation  $\tau y = 0$  with  $\tau$  given by (3.5), has two linearly independent solutions

$$y_1(t) \equiv 1, \quad y_2(t) = \int_0^t \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}.$$

Now one simply needs to verify whether or not both solutions  $y_1$  and  $y_2$  belong to  $L^2(\mathcal{J}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)$ . Clearly,  $y_1 \in L^2(\mathcal{J}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)$  exactly when the series in (4.1) converges. Moreover, it is straightforward to check that  $y_2 \in L^2(\mathcal{J}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)$  if and only if the series

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} s_n s_{n+1} \ell_n \left(\sum_{k\leq n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}}\right)^2 \tag{4.4}$$

converges. Since  $s_n s_{n+1} \ge 1$  for all  $n \ge 0$ , this series converges exactly when the series in (4.1) converges. The Weyl alternative finishes the proof of (i).

(ii) The above considerations imply that the deficiency indices of **H** and H coincide. However, the deficiency indices of H are at most 1. Thus, if the operator H is not self-adjoint, its deficiency indices equal 1. Moreover, one can easily describe all self-adjoint extensions of H. First of all, for every  $g \in \text{dom}(H_0^*) = \text{dom}(H^*)$  the following limits

$$\lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} W_t(g, y_1), \quad \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} W_t(g, y_2)$$

exist and are finite (see, e.g., [46]). Here  $W_t(g, h) = g(t)(\mu h')(t) - (\mu g')(t)h(t)$ is the modified Wronskian. Thus for every  $g \in \text{dom}(\text{H}_0^*)$  the following limits

$$g(\mathcal{L}) := \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} g(t), \quad g'_{\mu}(\mathcal{L}) := \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} \mu(t)g'(t)$$
(4.5)

exist and are finite. Hence self-adjoint extensions of H form a one-parameter family

 $dom(H(\theta)) = \{g \in dom(H_0^*) \mid cos(\theta)g(\mathcal{L}) + sin(\theta)g'_{\mu}(\mathcal{L}) = 0\}, \quad \theta \in [0, \pi).$ It remains to use (3.11) and (2.22). **Remark 4.2.** Let us mention that in the case  $vol(A) < \infty$  the Friedrichs extension of **H** coincides with the operator  $\mathbf{H}_{\theta}$  with  $\theta = 0$ . Moreover, it is possible to show that in fact the limits in (4.2) and (4.3) coincide with

$$\lim_{|x| \to \mathcal{L}} f(x), \quad \lim_{t \to \mathcal{L}} \sum_{|x|=t} f'(x)$$

for every f in the domain of  $\mathbf{H}^*$ . In particular, this would imply that the Friedrichs extension of  $\mathbf{H}$  is simply given as the restriction of  $\mathbf{H}^*$  to functions vanishing at  $\mathcal{L}$ . Let us also mention that  $\mathbf{H}^* = \mathbf{H}_0^*$  in fact coincides with the maximal operator, that is dom( $\mathbf{H}^*$ ) consists of functions  $f \in L^2(\mathcal{A}) \cap H^2(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{V})$  satisfying boundary conditions (3.1) for all  $v \in \mathcal{V}$  and such that  $f'' \in L^2(\mathcal{A})$ .

#### 5. Discreteness

As an immediate corollary of Theorem 4.1 we obtain the following result.

**Corollary 5.1.** If  $vol(A) < \infty$ , then the spectrum of each self-adjoint extension  $\mathbf{H}_{\theta}$  of  $\mathbf{H}$  is purely discrete and, moreover,

$$N(\lambda; \mathbf{H}_{\theta}) = \frac{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A})}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} (1 + o(1)), \quad \lambda \to \infty,$$
(5.1)

for all  $\theta \in [0, \pi)$ .

Here  $N(\lambda; A)$  is the eigenvalue counting function of a (bounded from below) self-adjoint operator A with purely discrete spectrum. Namely,

$$N(\lambda; A) = \#\{k: \lambda_k(A) \le \lambda\},\$$

where  $\{\lambda_k(A)\}_{k\geq 0}$  are the eigenvalues of A (counting multiplicities) ordered in the increasing order.

*Proof.* By Theorem 3.5,

$$\sigma(\mathbf{H}_{\theta}) = \sigma(\mathbf{H}(\theta)) \cup \overline{\bigcup_{n \ge 1} \sigma(\mathbf{h}_n)} \cup \overline{\bigcup_{n \ge 1} \sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)}.$$
(5.2)

Since  $s_n \ge 1$  for all  $n \ge 1$ ,  $vol(A) < \infty$  implies that  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$  and hence both sets  $\bigcup_{n\ge 1} \sigma(\mathbf{h}_n)$  and  $\bigcup_{n\ge 1} \sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)$  have no finite accumulation points. It remains to note that the spectrum of  $H(\theta)$  is discrete in this case as well.

According to the decomposition (3.18), we clearly have

$$N(\lambda; \mathbf{H}_{\theta}) = N(\lambda; \mathbf{H}(\theta)) + \sum_{n \ge 1} (s_n - 1)(s_{n+1} - 1)N(\lambda; \mathbf{h}_n) + \sum_{n \ge 1} (s_n - 1)N(\lambda; \tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n).$$

It is well known that (cf., e.g., [19, Chapter 6.7])

$$N(\lambda; \mathbf{H}(\theta)) = \frac{\mathcal{L}}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} (1 + o(1)), \quad \lambda \to \infty,$$

for all  $\theta \in [0, \pi)$ . Taking into account that

$$\sigma(\mathbf{h}_n) = \left\{ \frac{\pi^2 k^2}{\ell_n^2} \right\}_{k \ge 1},\tag{5.3}$$

we clearly have

$$N(\lambda; \mathbf{h}_n) = \left\lfloor \frac{\ell_n}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} \right\rfloor$$
(5.4)

for all  $\lambda \ge 0$ , where  $\lfloor \cdot \rfloor$  is the usual floor function. Moreover,

$$\left\lfloor \frac{\ell_{n-1}}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} \right\rfloor + \left\lfloor \frac{\ell_n}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} \right\rfloor \le N(\lambda; \tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n) \le \left\lfloor \frac{\ell_{n-1}}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} + \frac{1}{2} \right\rfloor + \left\lfloor \frac{\ell_n}{\pi} \sqrt{\lambda} + \frac{1}{2} \right\rfloor,$$
(5.5)

for all  $\lambda > 0$ . The latter follows by employing the standard Dirichlet–Neumann bracketing, that is, one can estimate the eigenvalues of  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$  via the eigenvalues of the operators  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n^D$  and  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n^N$  subject to Dirichlet, respectively, Neumann boundary conditions at  $t_n$ :

$$\lambda_k(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n^N) \le \lambda_k(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n) \le \lambda_k(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n^D), \quad k \ge 1.$$
(5.6)

Combining (5.4) with (5.5) and using a very simple estimate (see Lemma 5.2 below), we immediately arrive at (5.1).  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.2.** Let  $\{a_n\}_{n\geq 1}$  and  $\{b_n\}_{n\geq 1}$  be nonnegative sequences such that

$$\lim_n b_n = 0 \quad and \quad \sum_n a_n b_n < \infty.$$

*Then for every*  $\alpha \in [0, 1)$ *,* 

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \sum_{n \ge 1} a_n \frac{|b_n \lambda - \lfloor b_n \lambda + \alpha \rfloor|}{\lambda} = 0.$$
(5.7)

Proof. Indeed,

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} a_n \frac{|b_n\lambda - \lfloor b_n\lambda + \alpha \rfloor|}{\lambda} = \sum_{n:b_n < \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} + \sum_{n:b_n \geq \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} a_n \frac{|b_n\lambda - \lfloor b_n\lambda + \alpha \rfloor|}{\lambda}.$$

The first summand can be estimated as follows

$$\sum_{n:b_n < \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} \frac{|b_n \lambda - \lfloor b_n \lambda + \alpha \rfloor|}{\lambda} = \sum_{n:b_n < \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} a_n b_n = o(1),$$

as  $\lambda \to \infty$ . Moreover, we have

$$\sum_{n:b_n \ge \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} \frac{|b_n \lambda - \lfloor b_n \lambda + \alpha \rfloor|}{\lambda} \le \sum_{n:b_n \ge \frac{1-\alpha}{\lambda}} a_n \frac{1}{\lambda} = o(1),$$

as  $\lambda \to \infty$ , which proves the claim.

**Remark 5.3.** We are not aware (except a few special cases) of a closed form of eigenvalues of  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n$ . It is not difficult to show that  $\sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)$  consists of simple positive eigenvalues  $\{\tilde{\lambda}_k\}_{k\geq 1}$  satisfying (5.5) and even to express  $\sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)$  with the help of the *arctangent function with two arguments*, although this does not lead to a closed formula.

In the case  $vol(A) = \infty$ , the spectrum of **H** may have a rather complicated structure. In particular, it may not be purely discrete. The next result provides a criterion for **H** to have purely discrete spectrum. Set

$$\mathcal{L}_{\mu} := \int_{0}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{\ell_n}{s_n s_{n+1}}.$$
(5.8)

**Theorem 5.4.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $vol(A) = \infty$ . Then the spectrum of **H** is discrete if and only if the following conditions are satisfied:

- (i)  $\ell_n \to 0 \text{ as } n \to \infty$ ;
- (ii)  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} < \infty$ ;
- (iii) we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}} = 0.$$
(5.9)

Proof. Denote

$$\mathbf{H}^{1} := \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \left( \bigoplus_{j=1}^{(s_{n}-1)(s_{n+1}-1)} \mathbf{h}_{n} \right), \qquad \mathbf{H}^{2} := \bigoplus_{n \ge 1} \left( \bigoplus_{j=1}^{s_{n}-1} \tilde{\mathbf{h}}_{n} \right).$$
(5.10)

By Theorem 4.1(i), **H** is self-adjoint and hence (3.18) implies that

$$\sigma(\mathbf{H}) = \sigma(\mathbf{H}) \cup \sigma(\mathbf{H}^1) \cup \sigma(\mathbf{H}^2) = \sigma(\mathbf{H}) \cup \overline{\bigcup_{n \ge 1} \sigma(\mathbf{h}_n)} \cup \overline{\bigcup_{n \ge 1} \sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n)}.$$
 (5.11)

Thus the spectrum of **H** is discrete if and only if the spectra of all three operators  $H, H^1$  and  $H^2$  are discrete.

In order to investigate the operator H, we need to transform it to the Krein string form by using a suitable change of variables  $(x \mapsto \int_{0}^{x} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)})$  and then to apply the Kac–Krein criterion [26]. To be more precise, it is straightforward to verify that H is unitarily equivalent to the operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$  defined in the Hilbert space  $L^{2}([0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu}); \tilde{\mu})$ by the differential expression

$$\tilde{\tau} = -\frac{1}{\tilde{\mu}(x)} \frac{d^2}{dx^2}$$
(5.12)

and subject to the Neumann boundary condition at x = 0. Here

$$\tilde{\mu} := \mu^2 \circ g^{-1}, \tag{5.13}$$

where  $g^{-1}$  is the inverse of the function  $g: [0, \mathcal{L}) \to [0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu})$  given by

$$g(x) = \int_{0}^{x} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}, \quad \mathcal{L}_{\mu} := g(\mathcal{L}) = \int_{0}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}.$$
 (5.14)

Notice that g is strictly increasing and locally absolutely continuous on  $[0, \mathcal{L})$  and maps  $[0, \mathcal{L})$  onto  $[0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu})$ . Hence its inverse  $g^{-1}: [0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu}) \to [0, \mathcal{L})$  is also strictly increasing and locally absolutely continuous on  $[0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu})$ .

Applying the Kac–Krein criterion (see [26], [27, §11.9]), we conclude that H has purely discrete spectrum if and only if  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} < \infty$  and

$$\lim_{x \to \mathcal{L}} \Phi(x) = 0, \tag{5.15}$$

where  $\Phi: [0, \mathcal{L}) \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$  is given by

$$\Phi(x) := \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_{x}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}, \quad x \in [0, \mathcal{L}).$$
(5.16)

First of all, observe that

$$\Phi(x) \le \int_{0}^{t_{n+1}} \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_{t_n}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)} = \sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}}$$

for all  $x \in [t_n, t_{n+1})$  and hence sufficiency of (5.9) follows. Moreover, straightforward calculations show that

$$\Phi\Big(\frac{t_n + t_{n+1}}{2}\Big) = \Big(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k + s_n s_{n+1} \frac{\ell_n}{2}\Big)\Big(\sum_{k \ge n+1} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}} + \frac{\ell_n}{2s_n s_{n+1}}\Big)$$
$$\ge \frac{1}{4} \sum_{k=0}^n s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}},$$

which implies the necessity of (5.9). Notice also that the right-hand side in the last inequality is strictly greater than  $\frac{1}{4}\ell_n^2$ , which also implies (i).

It remains to note that the spectra of the operators  $\mathbf{H}^1$  and  $\mathbf{H}^2$  are discrete if condition (i) is satisfied (see (5.3) and (5.4)).

**Remark 5.5.** Let us mention that in fact both conditions (i) and (ii) in Theorem 5.4 follow from (iii).

If  $vol(A) = \infty$  and the corresponding Hamiltonian **H** has purely discrete spectrum, it follows from the proof of Weyl's law (5.1) that  $\frac{N(\lambda;\mathbf{H})}{\sqrt{\lambda}} \to \infty$  as  $\lambda \to \infty$ . However, we can characterize radially symmetric antitress such that the resolvent of the corresponding quantum graph operator **H** belongs to the trace class.

**Theorem 5.6.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $vol(A) = \infty$ . Also, let the spectrum of **H** be purely discrete. Then<sup>3</sup>

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma(\mathbf{H})} \frac{1}{\lambda} < \infty \tag{5.17}$$

if and only if

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} s_n s_{n+1} \ell_n^2 < \infty, \tag{5.18}$$

and

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{s_n s_{n+1}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k < \infty.$$
(5.19)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The summation in (5.17) is according to multiplicities.

*Proof.* As in the proof of Theorem 5.4, observe that the spectrum of **H** consists of three sets of eigenvalues. Let us denote the second and the third summands in (3.18) by  $\mathbf{H}^1$  and  $\mathbf{H}^2$ , respectively. The spectrum of the self-adjoint operator  $\mathbf{h}_n$  is given by (5.3) and hence

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma(\mathbf{H}^2)} \frac{1}{\lambda} = \sum_{n \ge 1} (s_n - 1)(s_{n+1} - 1) \sum_{k \ge 1} \frac{\ell_n^2}{\pi^2 k^2} = \frac{1}{6} \sum_{n \ge 1} (s_n - 1)(s_{n+1} - 1)\ell_n^2.$$
(5.20)

Similarly, using the Dirichlet–Neumann bracketing (5.6), we get

$$\sum_{\lambda \in \sigma(\mathbf{H}^1)} \frac{1}{\lambda} \leq \sum_{n \geq 1} (s_n - 1) \sum_{\lambda \in \sigma(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_n^N)} \frac{1}{\lambda}$$
  
=  $\sum_{n \geq 1} (s_n - 1) \sum_{k \geq 1} \frac{\ell_{n-1}^2}{\pi^2 (k - 1/2)^2} + \frac{\ell_n^2}{\pi^2 (k - 1/2)^2}$   
=  $\frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \geq 1} (s_n - 1) (\ell_{n-1}^2 + \ell_n^2) \leq \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \geq 0} (s_n + s_{n+1} - 2) \ell_n^2.$ 

Using the Dirichlet eigenvalues, one can prove a similar bound from below. Moreover, combining the latter with (5.18) implies that the resolvents of both  $H_1$  and  $H_2$  belong to the trace class exactly when

$$\sum_{n\geq 1} (s_n s_{n+1} - 1)\ell_n^2 < \infty.$$
(5.21)

Next observe that  $0 \in \sigma(H)$  exactly when  $\mathbf{1} \in L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}; \mu)$ , which is equivalent to  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) < \infty$ . Thus 0 is not an eigenvalue of **H** whenever  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$ . Finally, applying M. G. Krein's theorem to the operator H (see [26], [27, §11.10]), we conclude that  $\mathrm{H}^{-1}$  is trace class if and only if  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} < \infty$  and

$$\int_{0}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{1}{\mu(x)} \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \, dx < \infty.$$
 (5.22)

However, using (3.4), we get

$$\int_{0}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{1}{\mu(x)} \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \, dx = \sum_{n \ge 0} \int_{t_n}^{t_{n+1}} \frac{1}{\mu(x)} \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \, dx$$
$$= \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{1}{s_n s_{n+1}} \int_{t_n}^{t_{n+1}} \left( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k + s_n s_{n+1} (x - t_n) \right) dx$$
$$= \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{\ell_n}{s_n s_{n+1}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell_n^2.$$

Notice that the latter in particular shows that  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\geq 0} \in \ell^2$  and combining this fact with (5.21) we arrive at (5.18). This completes the proof.

**Remark 5.7.** Using the same arguments and the results from [28, 41] one would be able to characterize radially symmetric antitrees such that the resolvent of the corresponding Kirchhoff Laplacian belongs to the Schatten–von Neumann ideal  $\mathfrak{S}_p$ ,  $p \in (1/2, \infty)$  (and even to other trace ideals), however, these results look cumbersome and we decided not to include them.

## 6. Spectral gap estimates

We restrict our discussion to the case  $vol(A) = \infty$  for several reasons. Of course, the main one is the fact that in this case  $\mathbf{H}_0$  is essentially self-adjoint and this simplifies some considerations. However, for finite volume metric graphs the corresponding estimates remain to be true for the Friedrichs extension of  $\mathbf{H}_0$ .

**Theorem 6.1.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $vol(A) = \infty$ . Then the bottom of the spectrum  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) = \inf \sigma(\mathbf{H})$  of  $\mathbf{H}$  is strictly positive if and only if the following conditions are satisfied:

(i) 
$$\ell^*(\mathcal{A}) = \sup_{n \ge 0} \ell_n < \infty;$$

(ii) 
$$\mathcal{L}_{\mu} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{\ell_n}{s_n s_{n+1}} < \infty;$$

(iii) we have

$$C(\mathcal{L}) := \sup_{x \in (0,\mathcal{L})} \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_{x}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)} < \infty.$$
(6.1)

Moreover, we have the following estimate

$$\frac{1}{4C(\mathcal{L})} \le \lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) \le \frac{1}{C(\mathcal{L})}.$$
(6.2)

*Proof.* Since  $vol(A) = \infty$ , the operator **H** is self-adjoint by Theorem 4.1. Moreover, by Theorem 3.5, we have

$$\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) = \min\{\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}), \lambda_0(\mathbf{H}^1), \lambda_0(\mathbf{H}^2)\},\tag{6.3}$$

where  $\mathbf{H}^1$  and  $\mathbf{H}^2$  are given by (5.10). Observe that

$$\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) = \lambda_0(\mathbf{H}). \tag{6.4}$$

Indeed, it suffices to compare the domains of  $H_0$  and  $h_n$ ,  $\tilde{h}_n$  and then exploit the Rayleigh quotient. For instance,

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{0}(\mathbf{H}) &= \inf_{\substack{f \in \mathrm{dom}(\mathbf{H}_{0})\\f \neq 0}} \frac{(\mathbf{H}f, f)_{L^{2}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)}}{\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)}^{2}} \\ &\leq \inf_{\substack{f \in \mathrm{dom}(\mathbf{H}_{0})\\\mathrm{supp}(f) \subset [t_{n-1},t_{n+1}]}} \frac{(\mathbf{H}f, f)_{L^{2}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)}}{\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathfrak{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)}^{2}} \\ &\leq \inf_{\substack{f \in \mathrm{dom}(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_{n})\\f \neq 0}} \frac{(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_{n}f, f)_{L^{2}(I_{n-1}\cup I_{n};\mu)}}{\|f\|_{L^{2}(I_{n-1}\cup I_{n};\mu)}^{2}} \\ &= \lambda_{0}(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_{n}). \end{split}$$

The operator H can be studied in the framework of Krein strings, however, we need to apply the Kac–Krein criteria [26] to the *dual string* since both Corollary 1.1 and Remark 2.2 in [26] are stated subject to the Dirichlet boundary condition at x = 0. For a detailed discussion of dual strings we refer to [27, §12] and the desired connection is [27, equality (12.6)]<sup>4</sup>. More precisely, assuming  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} < \infty$  and then applying Theorem 1 from [26], we get the estimate

$$x(M^{-1}(\infty) - M^{-1}(x)) \le \frac{1}{\lambda_0(\mathrm{H})},$$
 (6.5)

which holds for all x > 0. Here  $M^{-1}$  denotes the inverse to the function  $M: [0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu}) \to [0, \infty)$  defined by (see also (5.13) and (5.14))

$$M(x) := \int_{0}^{x} \tilde{\mu}(s) ds = \int_{0}^{x} (\mu^{2} \circ g^{-1})(s) ds = \int_{0}^{g^{-1}(x)} \mu(s) ds.$$
(6.6)

Notice that M is a strictly increasing absolutely continuous function mapping  $[0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu})$  onto  $[0, \infty)$  (the latter follows from the assumption  $vol(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$ ). Thus equation (6.5) is equivalent to

$$M(x)(\mathcal{L}_{\mu} - x) \le \frac{1}{\lambda_0(\mathrm{H})}, \quad x \in (0, \mathcal{L}_{\mu}).$$
(6.7)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This statement can be seen as the analog of the *abstract commutation*: for a closed operator A acting in a Hilbert space  $\mathfrak{H}$ , the operators  $(A^*A) \upharpoonright_{\ker(A)^{\perp}}$  and  $(AA^*) \upharpoonright_{\ker(A^*)^{\perp}}$  are unitarily equivalent.

By changing variables, we end up with the following estimate

$$\sup_{x \in (0,\mathcal{L})} \int_{0}^{x} \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_{x}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)} \le \frac{1}{\lambda_{0}(\mathrm{H})}.$$
(6.8)

Applying Theorem 3 from [26] and using the same arguments, we end up with the lower bound

$$\frac{1}{4\lambda_0(\mathrm{H})} \le \sup_{x \in (0,\mathcal{L})} \int_0^x \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_x^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}.$$
(6.9)

Taking into account [26, Remark 2.2], we conclude that the condition  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} < \infty$  is also necessary for the positivity of  $\lambda_0$ (H). It remains to note that the necessity of (i) follows from (iii). Indeed, assuming the converse, that is, there is a sequence of lengths  $\ell_{n_k}$  tending to infinity, and then choosing  $x_{n_k}$  as the middle points of the corresponding intervals, one immediately concludes that  $C(\mathcal{L}) = \infty$  by evaluating (6.1) at  $x_{n_k}$ .

**Remark 6.2.** Arguing as in the proof of Theorem 5.4 one can show that conditions (i)–(iii) in Theorem 6.1 can be replaced by the single condition

$$\sup_{n\geq 0} \sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}} < \infty.$$
(6.10)

However, this expression provides only an upper bound on  $C(\mathcal{L})$ :

$$\sup_{n\geq 0} \sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n+1} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}} \leq C(\mathcal{L}) \leq \sup_{n\geq 0} \sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}}.$$
(6.11)

Since 0 is not an eigenvalue of **H** if  $vol(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$ ,  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) > 0$  is equivalent to  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H}) > 0$ , where  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H})$  denotes the bottom of the essential spectrum of **H**,  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H}) := \inf \sigma_{ess}(\mathbf{H})$ . Thus Theorem 6.1 also provides a criterion for  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H})$  to be strictly positive. Moreover, by employing Glazman's decomposition principle one can prove a similar to (6.1) bound on  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H})$ .

**Theorem 6.3.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $vol(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$ . Then  $\lambda_0^{ess}(\mathbf{H}) > 0$  if and only if (6.10) holds true. Moreover,

$$\frac{1}{4C_{\rm ess}(\mathcal{L})} \le \lambda_0^{\rm ess}(\mathbf{H}) \le \frac{1}{C_{\rm ess}(\mathcal{L})},\tag{6.12}$$

where the constant  $C_{ess}(\mathcal{L})$  is given by

$$C_{\rm ess}(\mathcal{L}) = \lim_{x \to \mathcal{L}} \sup_{y \in (x, \mathcal{L})} \int_{x}^{y} \mu(s) ds \cdot \int_{y}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{ds}{\mu(s)}.$$
 (6.13)

A few remarks are in order.

**Remark 6.4.** (i) The equality  $C_{ess}(\mathcal{L}) = 0$  implies Theorem 5.4.

(ii) One can prove Theorem 6.1 avoiding the use of the Kac–Krein results [26]. Namely, with the help of the Rayleigh quotient, one can rewrite the inequality  $\lambda_0(H) > 0$  as a variational problem and then apply Muckenhoupt's inequalities (see, e.g., [33, §1.3.1], [35]). In particular, M. Solomyak employed this approach in the study of quantum graph operators on radially symmetric trees (see [44, §5]).

(iii) It is interesting to compare Theorems 6.1 and 6.3 with volume growth estimates (cf. [45]). For instance, by [32, Theorem 7.1],

$$\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) \le \lambda_0^{\mathrm{ess}}(\mathbf{H}) \le \frac{1}{4} \mathbf{v}(\mathcal{A})^2, \tag{6.14}$$

where

$$\mathbf{v}(\mathcal{A}) := \liminf_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{\sum_{k=0}^{n} \ell_k} \log\Big(\sum_{k=0}^{n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k\Big).$$
(6.15)

However, this result applies only if  $\mathcal{L} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell_n = \infty$ .

## 7. Isoperimetric constant

Recall that [32, §3] the *isoperimetric constant*  $\alpha(\mathcal{G})$  of a metric graph  $\mathcal{G}$  is

$$\alpha(\mathfrak{G}) := \inf_{\widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}} \frac{\deg_{\mathfrak{G}}(\partial \mathfrak{G})}{\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathfrak{G}})},\tag{7.1}$$

where the infimum is taken over all finite connected subgraphs  $\tilde{\mathfrak{G}} = (\tilde{\mathcal{V}}, \tilde{\mathfrak{E}})$ . Here

$$\partial \tilde{\mathfrak{G}} = \{ v \in \tilde{\mathcal{V}} \mid \deg_{\tilde{\mathfrak{G}}}(v) < \deg_{\mathfrak{G}}(v) \},\$$

is the *boundary* of  $\tilde{\mathcal{G}}$  and

$$\deg_{\mathfrak{G}}(\partial \widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}) := \sum_{v \in \partial \widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}} \deg_{\widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}}(v), \quad \operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathfrak{G}}) := \sum_{e \in \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}} |e|.$$
(7.2)

Computation of the isoperimetric constant is known to be an NP-hard problem, however, due to the presence of symmetries, we are able to find  $\alpha(A)$  for radially symmetric antitrees.

Theorem 7.1. The isoperimetric constant of a radially symmetric antitree A is

$$\alpha(\mathcal{A}) = \inf_{n \ge 0} \frac{s_n s_{n+1}}{\sum_{k=0}^n s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k}.$$
(7.3)

*Proof.* The decomposition obtained in Theorem 3.5 suggests to take the infimum in (7.1) only over radially symmetric subgraphs. Namely, choosing  $A_n$  for every  $n \ge 0$  as the subgraph consisting of all edges between the root o and the combinatorial sphere  $S_{n+1}$ , we have  $\partial A_n = S_{n+1}$  and  $\deg_{A_n}(v) = s_n$  for all vertices  $v \in S_{n+1}$ . Hence by (7.1) we get

$$\alpha(\mathcal{A}) \le \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A}_n)}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_n)} = \frac{s_n s_{n+1}}{\sum_{k < n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k}.$$
(7.4)

Thus it remains to show that indeed it suffices to restrict the infimum in (7.1) to the family  $\{A_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ . Observe that  $\{A_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  is a net, that is, for every finite connected subgraph  $\widetilde{A}$  of A there is  $n \geq 0$  such that  $\widetilde{A}$  is a subgraph of  $A_n$ . Hence we will proceed by induction in n.

Let us start with subgraphs  $\tilde{\mathcal{A}} \subseteq \mathcal{A}_0$ . Then  $\tilde{\mathcal{A}}$  consists of  $m < s_0 s_1$  edges of  $\mathcal{E}_0^+$  and  $\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}}) = m\ell_0$ . Moreover, for all vertices of  $\tilde{\mathcal{A}}$ ,  $\deg_{\tilde{\mathcal{A}}}(v) < \deg_{\mathcal{A}}(v)$  and hence  $\deg(\partial \tilde{\mathcal{A}}) = 2m$ , which implies

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A})}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A})} = \frac{2m}{m\ell_0} = \frac{2}{\ell_0} > \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A}_0)}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_0)} = \frac{1}{\ell_0}$$

Take  $n \ge 1$  and assume that

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A})}{\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}})} \ge \inf_{k \le n-1} \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A}_k)}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_k)} = \inf_{k \le n-1} \frac{s_k s_{k+1}}{\sum_{j \le k} s_j s_{j+1} \ell_j}$$
(7.5)

holds for all connected subgraphs  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}} \subseteq \mathcal{A}_{n-1}$ . Take now a connected subgraph  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}} \subseteq \mathcal{A}_n$  such that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}} \not\subseteq \mathcal{A}_{n-1}$ . The latter in particular implies that  $\mathcal{V}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) \cap S_n \neq \emptyset$  and  $\mathcal{V}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) \cap S_{n+1} \neq \emptyset$ . We can also assume that  $\mathcal{V}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) \cap S_{n-1} \neq \emptyset$  since otherwise  $\mathcal{E}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) \subseteq \mathcal{E}_n^+$  and hence in this case

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A})}{\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}})} = \frac{2}{\ell_n} > \frac{s_n s_{n+1}}{\sum_{k \le n} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k} = \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A}_n)}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_n)}.$$
(7.6)

Let us first show that without loss of generality we can take  $\widetilde{A}$  such that each edge  $e \in \mathcal{E}(\widetilde{A})$  contains at least one vertex in  $\mathcal{V}_{int}(\widetilde{A}) := \mathcal{V}(\widetilde{A}) \setminus \partial \widetilde{A}$ . Indeed, if not, consider the induced subgraph  $\widetilde{A}_{int}$ , which we can split into a finite disjoint union of connected subgraphs  $\{\widetilde{A}_j\}$ . In particular,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{int} = \bigcup_j \mathcal{V}(\widetilde{A}_j)$ . Let  $\mathcal{G}_j$  be the

star-like subgraphs of  $\mathcal{A}$  with edge sets  $\mathcal{E}(\mathcal{G}_j) = \bigcup_{v \in \mathcal{V}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}_j)} \mathcal{E}_v$ . By construction,  $\mathcal{G}_j \subseteq \mathcal{A}_n$  and each edge of  $\mathcal{G}_j$  contains a vertex from  $\mathcal{V}(\mathcal{G}_j) \setminus \partial \mathcal{G}_j = \mathcal{V}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}_j)$ . Moreover, let  $\mathcal{E}_r = \mathcal{E}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) \setminus \bigcup_j \mathcal{E}(\mathcal{G}_j)$  be the remaining edges of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$ . Then it is straightforward to verify (see also [38, proof of Lemma 3.5]) that

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \tilde{\mathcal{A}})}{\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}})} = \frac{\sum_{j} \deg(\partial \mathcal{G}_{j}) + 2\#\mathcal{E}_{r}}{\sum_{j} \operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{G}_{j}) + \sum_{e \in \mathcal{E}_{r}} |e|} \ge \min_{j, e \in \mathcal{E}_{r}} \left\{ \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{G}_{j})}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{G}_{j})}, \frac{2}{|e|} \right\}.$$

Taking into account (7.6), this proves the claim.

Consider a new graph  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'$  obtained from  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  by adding all possible edges connecting  $S_n$  with  $S_{n-1}$  and  $S_{n+1}$  such that the new graph  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'$  is connected. By construction,  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}' \subseteq \mathcal{A}_n$ . Moreover,  $S_{n+1} \subseteq \partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'$  and  $\deg_{\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'}(v) = s_n$  for all  $v \in S_{n+1}$ . Hence

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \tilde{\mathcal{A}}')}{\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}}')} \geq \frac{s_n s_{n+1}}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_n)} = \frac{\deg(\partial \mathcal{A}_n)}{\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_n)}.$$

We also need another subgraph  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}''$  of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  obtained by removing the edges of  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  connecting  $S_{n+1}$  with  $S_n \setminus \partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  and also  $S_n \setminus \partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$  with the vertices in  $S_{n-1} \cap \partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}$ . The obtained graph  $\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}''$  is a connected subgraph of  $\mathcal{A}_{n-1}$  and hence satisfies the induction hypothesis (7.5). Our aim is to show that

$$\frac{\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}})}{\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}})} \ge \min\left\{\frac{\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}')}{\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}')}, \frac{\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'')}{\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'')}\right\},\tag{7.7}$$

Denoting  $M := #(S_n \cap \widetilde{\mathcal{V}}_{int})$  and  $N := #(S_{n-1} \cap \partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}})$ , we get

$$\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}') = \operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) + (s_n - M)s_{n+1}\ell_n + (s_n - M)N\ell_{n-1},$$
(7.8)

and

$$\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'') = \operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) - M s_{n+1} \ell_n - M N \ell_{n-1}.$$
(7.9)

Moreover, a careful inspection shows that

$$\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}') \le \deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) + (s_n - M)(s_{n+1} - s_{n-1} + 2N),$$
(7.10)

and

$$\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}) = \deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}}'') + M(s_{n+1} - s_{n-1} + 2N).$$
(7.11)

Now observe that if (7.7) fails to hold, then (7.9) and (7.11) would imply

$$\frac{s_{n+1} + 2N - s_{n-1}}{s_{n+1}\ell_n + N\ell_{n-1}} < \frac{\deg(\partial \widetilde{\mathcal{A}})}{\operatorname{vol}(\widetilde{\mathcal{A}})},\tag{7.12}$$

and, moroever, (7.8) and (7.10) lead to

$$\frac{s_{n+1} + 2N - s_{n-1}}{s_{n+1}\ell_n + N\ell_{n-1}} > \frac{\deg(\partial\mathcal{A})}{\operatorname{vol}(\tilde{\mathcal{A}})}.$$
(7.13)

This contradiction proves (7.7) and hence finishes the proof of (7.3).

Remark 7.2. A few remarks are in order.

(i) By the Cheeger-type estimate [32, Theorem 3.4], we have

$$\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) \ge \frac{1}{4} \alpha(\mathcal{A})^2. \tag{7.14}$$

Comparing (7.14) and (7.3) with (6.2) and (6.11), we conclude that positivity of the isoperimetric constant is indeed only sufficient for  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}) > 0$ . For example,  $\alpha(\mathcal{A}) = 0$  whenever  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$  and  $\{s_n s_{n+1}\}_{n \ge 0}$  has a bounded subsequence.

(ii) The isoperimetric constant  $\alpha(\mathcal{A})$  measures the ratio of the number of boundary points of  $\mathcal{A}_n$  to the volume of  $\mathcal{A}_n$  and thus provides a lower bound for  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H})$ . The volume growth estimate (6.14) provides an upper bound by relating the exponential growth of the volume of  $\mathcal{A}_n$  with its diameter. Notice that the volume of the subgraph  $\mathcal{A}_n$  also appears in (6.10)–(6.11). The meaning of the other quantity in (6.11), namely, of  $\sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{s_k s_{k+1}}$ , which however provides two-sided estimates, remains unclear to us.

## 8. Singular spectrum

Using the isometric isomorphism

$$U_{\mu}: f \longmapsto \sqrt{\mu} f$$

between Hilbert spaces  $L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}};\mu)$  and  $L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}})$ , it is straightforward to check that the pre-minimal operator  $\mathbf{H}_0$  defined in Section 3.2 is unitarily equivalent to the operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0$  defined in  $L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}})$  by

$$\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0 f = -f'', \quad f \in \operatorname{dom}(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0) = U_{\mu}(\operatorname{dom}(\mathbf{H}_0)),$$
  
$$\operatorname{dom}(\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0) = \left\{ f \in L^2_c(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}) \mid \frac{1}{\sqrt{\mu}} f, \sqrt{\mu} f' \in AC(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}), \ f'(0) = 0, \ f'' \in L^2(\mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{L}}) \right\}.$$

Since  $\mu$  is piece-wise constant on  $(0, \mathcal{L})$ , the domain of  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0$  consists of compactly supported functions  $f \in L^2_c(\mathbb{J}_{\mathcal{L}})$  such that  $f \in H^2(I_n)$  for all  $n \ge 0$  and also

satisfying the following boundary conditions

$$f'(0) = 0;$$
  $f(t_n+) = \sqrt{\frac{s_{n+1}}{s_{n-1}}}f(t_n-),$   $f'(t_n+) = \sqrt{\frac{s_{n-1}}{s_{n+1}}}f'(t_n-),$ 

for all  $n \ge 1$ . Denote the closure of  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}_0$  by  $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ . The operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$  has actively been studied since its spectral properties play a crucial role in understanding spectral properties of Kirchhoff Laplacians on radial metric trees (let us only mention [6, 16]). It turns out that one can immediately apply most of the results from [6] and [16] in order to prove the corresponding spectral properties of Kirchhoff Laplacians on radially symmetric antitrees. However, we need the following assumptions on the geometry of metric antitrees:

Hypothesis 8.1. There is a positive lower bound on the edge lengths,

$$\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) := \inf_{n \ge 0} \ell_n > 0,$$

and sphere numbers are such that

$$\liminf_{n \ge 0} \frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} > 1.$$
(8.1)

In this case clearly  $\mathcal{L} = \sum_{n\geq 0} \ell_n = \infty$  and hence both operators H and  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$  are self-adjoint. The next result is the analog of [6, Theorem 2].

**Theorem 8.2.** Assume Hypothesis 8.1. If in addition

$$\sup_{n \ge 0} \ell_n = \infty, \tag{8.2}$$

then  $\sigma(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$  and  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \emptyset$ .

*Proof.* By Theorem 3.5, it suffices to show that  $\sigma(\tilde{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$  and  $\sigma_{ac}(\tilde{H}) = \emptyset$  since  $\tilde{H} = U_{\mu}HU_{\mu}^{-1}$ . However, the latter follows from [6, Theorem 6].

Moreover, using the results from [31, §4] and arguing as in the proof of [34, Theorem 1] (see also [17, Theorem 5.20]), one can prove the following statement.

**Theorem 8.3.** Assume Hypothesis 8.1. If in addition

$$\sup_{n\geq 0}\frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} = \infty,\tag{8.3}$$

then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \emptyset$ .

In contrast to radially symmetric trees, antitrees always have a rather rich point spectrum (see Theorem 3.5). Moreover, under the assumptions of Hypothesis 8.1 this point spectrum is not a discrete subset, that is, it has finite accumulation points (see Remark 5.3). On the other hand, similar to [6, Theorem 7], we can construct a class of antitrees such that  $\sigma(H)$  is purely singular continuous. Moreover, it is possible to show that under the assumption  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) > 0$  this situation is in a certain sense typical (cf. [6, Theorem 4 and 8]). Let us only mention the following Remling-type result (cf. [40, Theorem 1.1]).

**Theorem 8.4.** Assume Hypothesis 8.1. Also, assume that the sets  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  and  $\{\frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n}\}_{n\geq 0}$  are finite. Then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) \neq \emptyset$  if and only if the sequence  $\{(\ell_n, \frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n})\}_{n\geq 0}$  is eventually periodic.

The proof is again omitted since it is analogous to that of [16, Theorem 5.1].

## 9. Absolutely continuous spectrum

The decomposition (3.18) shows that

$$\sigma_{\rm ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \sigma_{\rm ac}(\mathbf{H}) \tag{9.1}$$

and both have multiplicity at most 1. The results of the previous section show that antitrees with nonempty absolutely continuous spectrum is a rare event. Our main aim in this section is to apply two recent results from [4] and [14] on the absolutely continuous spectrum of Krein and generalized indefinite strings, respectively, in order to construct several classes of antitrees with rich absolutely continuous spectra, however, which are not eventually periodic in the sense of Theorem 8.4. We begin with the following result.

**Theorem 9.1.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree such that

$$\mathcal{L} = \sum_{n \ge 0} \ell_n = \infty.$$

Also, let  $\mu$  be the function given by (3.4). If

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left( \int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 \right) < \infty,$$
(9.2)

*then*  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* We only need to use Theorem 2 from [4]. Indeed, as we know (see the proof of Theorem 6.1), the operator H is unitarily equivalent to the Krein string operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$  given by (5.12)–(5.14). Applying now Theorem 2 from [4] to the operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{H}}$ , after straightforward calculations the corresponding condition (1.9) from [4] turns into (9.2).

**Remark 9.2.** Let us mention that in Theorem 9.1, upon suitable modifications of [4, Theorem 2], one can replace the intervals (n, n + 2) by intervals  $\mathcal{J}_n$ ,  $n \ge 0$  which "asymptotically" behave like (n, n + 2) (actually, by intervals with lengths uniformly bounded from above as well as by a positive constant from below and satisfying a suitable overlapping property [5]), however, one has to replace 4 by a square of the length of the corresponding interval:

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left( \int_{\mathfrak{I}_n} \mu(x) dx \int_{\mathfrak{I}_n} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - |\mathfrak{I}_n|^2 \right) < \infty.$$
(9.3)

Let us first demonstrate the above result by considering an example of equilateral antitrees and then we shall extend it to a much wider setting (see Theorem 9.6 below).

**Corollary 9.3** (equilateral antitrees). Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $\ell_n = \ell > 0$  for all  $n \ge 0$ . If

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left(\frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} - 1\right)^2 < \infty,\tag{9.4}$$

*then*  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* Setting  $\mathfrak{I}_n = (\ell n, \ell(n+2)), n \ge 0$ , straightforward calculations show that

$$\int_{\mathbb{J}_n} \mu(x) dx \int_{\mathbb{J}_n} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - |\mathbb{J}_n|^2$$
  
=  $(s_n s_{n+1} + s_{n+1} s_{n+2}) \Big( \frac{1}{s_n s_{n+1}} + \frac{1}{s_{n+1} s_{n+2}} \Big) \ell^2 - 4\ell^2$   
=  $\frac{(s_{n+2} + s_n)^2}{s_n s_{n+2}} \ell^2 - 4\ell^2 = \ell^2 \frac{(s_{n+2} - s_n)^2}{s_n s_{n+2}} = \ell^2 \frac{s_n}{s_{n+2}} \Big( \frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} - 1 \Big)^2.$ 

Theorem 9.1 and Remark 9.2 complete the proof.

445

**Remark 9.4.** First of all, Corollary 9.3 demonstrates that (8.1) is essential for the results of Section 8. Let us also mention that it is possible to show by using the results of [31, §4.2] that the stronger condition

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left| \frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} - 1 \right| < \infty \tag{9.5}$$

holds exactly when the operator  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$  considered in Section 8 is a trace class perturbation (in the resolvent sense) of the free Hamiltonian  $-\frac{d^2}{dx^2}$  acting in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}_+)$  and hence in this case the Birman–Krein theorem implies  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ . However, equation (9.5) does not hold already for polynomially growing equilateral antitrees, e.g., take  $s_n = n + 1$  (see also Section 10.2). Moreover, (9.4) is equivalent to the fact that  $\tilde{\mathbf{h}}$  is a Hilbert–Schmidt class perturbation (in the resolvent sense) of the free Hamiltonian.

The rather strong assumption that  $\mathcal{A}$  is equilateral can indeed be replaced by  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) > 0$ . In order to do this, it will turn out useful to rewrite (9.2). Let

$$\mathcal{M} := \operatorname{ran}(\mu) = \{ s_n s_{n+1} \colon n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\ge 0} \}$$
(9.6)

be the image of the function  $\mu$  defined in (3.4). For every  $s \in \mathcal{M}$ , we set

$$\mathcal{I}_s := \mu^{-1}(\{s\}) = \{x \in [0,\infty): \ \mu(x) = s\},\tag{9.7}$$

that is,  $\mathcal{I}_s$  is the preimage of  $\{s\} \in \mathcal{M}$  with respect to  $\mu$ .

**Lemma 9.5.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $\mathcal{L} = \infty$ . Then

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left( \int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 \right) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n\geq 0} \sum_{s\in\mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi\neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \frac{(s-\xi)^{2}}{s\xi}, \qquad (9.8)$$

where  $|\mathbb{J}_{s}^{n}|$  is the Lebesgue measure of  $\mathbb{J}_{s}^{n} := \mathbb{J}_{s} \cap (n, n+2)$ .

*Proof.* For every fixed  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ , we clearly have

$$\int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} = \left(\sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} s |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}|\right) \left(\sum_{\xi \in \mathcal{M}} \frac{1}{\xi} |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}|\right)$$
$$= \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \frac{s}{\xi} + \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}|^{2}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \left(\frac{\xi}{s} + \frac{s}{\xi}\right) + \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}|^{2}$$

Moreover, by construction

$$\sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{I}_s^n| = 2, \tag{9.9}$$

and hence

$$\sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{I}_s^n|^2 - 4 = \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} |\mathcal{I}_s^n| (|\mathcal{I}_s^n| - 2) = -\sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_s^n| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^n|$$

Combining the last two equalities, we get

$$\int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \left(\frac{\xi}{s} + \frac{s}{\xi} - 2\right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \frac{(s - \xi)^{2}}{s\xi},$$

which completes the proof.

**Theorem 9.6.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with sphere numbers satisfying (9.4). If

$$\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) = \inf_{n \ge 0} \ell_n > 0,$$

*then*  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* Suppose  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) \ge 2$ . Then, by Lemma 9.5, for every  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\ge 0}$ , we get

$$\int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{s}^{n}| |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \frac{(s-\xi)^{2}}{s\xi}$$
$$\leq \sum_{s \in \mathcal{M}_{n}} \sum_{\xi \neq s} |\mathcal{I}_{\xi}^{n}| \frac{(s-\xi)^{2}}{s\xi},$$

where  $\mathcal{M}_n := \mu((n, n + 2)) = \{s_k s_{k+1} : (n, n + 2) \cap I_k \neq \emptyset\}$ . Since  $\ell_k \ge 2$  for all  $k \ge 0$  by assumption,  $\mu$  is either constant on (n, n + 2) or attains precisely two different values. In the first case, the right-hand side is equal to zero. In the second, we obviously get the estimate

$$\int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 \le 2 \sum_{t_k \in (n,n+2)} \frac{(s_{k+1} - s_{k-1})^2}{s_{k-1}s_{k+1}}.$$

Thus we end up with the following bound

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left( \int_{n}^{n+2} \mu(x) dx \int_{n}^{n+2} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - 4 \right) \leq 2 \sum_{n\geq 0} \sum_{\substack{t_{k} \in (n,n+2)}} \frac{(s_{k+1} - s_{k-1})^{2}}{s_{k-1}s_{k+1}}$$
$$\leq 4 \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{(s_{n+2} - s_{n})^{2}}{s_{n}s_{n+2}} < \infty,$$

which proves the claim by applying Theorem 9.1.

It remains to note that the general case  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) > 0$  can be reduced to the one with  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}) \ge 2$  by using the standard scaling argument (see also Remark 9.2).  $\Box$ 

In fact, one can extend the above result to the case when lengths do not admit a strictly positive lower bound. However, in this case one has to modify (9.4) in an appropriate way.

**Lemma 9.7.** Let A be an infinite radially symmetric antitree with  $\mathcal{L} = \infty$ . Also, let  $\ell_n \leq 1$  for all  $n \geq 0$  and  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$ . If  $\{s_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  is a nondecreasing sequence such that

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} \left( \frac{s_{m(n+2)}}{s_{m(n)}} - 1 \right)^2 < \infty, \tag{9.10}$$

*then*  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Here for each*  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$  *the natural number* m(n) *is defined by* 

$$t_{m(n)} \le n < t_{m(n)+1}, \quad t_n = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \ell_k.$$
 (9.11)

Proof. Set

$$\mathcal{I}_n := (t_{m(n)}, t_{m(n+2)+1}), \quad n \ge 0.$$

By construction  $(n, n + 2) \subseteq \mathcal{I}_n$  for all  $n \ge 0$  and  $|\mathcal{I}_n \setminus (n, n + 2)| = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$ . Thus, by Theorem 9.1 and Remark 9.2, it suffices to show that

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \underbrace{\left(\int_{t_{m(n)}}^{t_{m(n+2)+1}} \mu(x) dx \int_{t_{m(n)}}^{t_{m(n+2)+1}} \frac{dx}{\mu(x)} - (t_{m(n+2)+1} - t_{m(n)})^2\right)}_{=:R_n} < \infty.$$
(9.12)

Since  $\mu$  is given by (3.4), we get

$$R_{n} = \sum_{k=m(n)}^{m(n+2)} s_{k} s_{k+1} \ell_{k} \sum_{k=m(n)}^{m(n+2)} \frac{\ell_{k}}{s_{k} s_{k+1}} - \left(\sum_{k=m(n)}^{m(n+2)} \ell_{k}\right)^{2}$$

$$= \sum_{k,j=m(n)}^{m(n+2)} \ell_{k} \ell_{j} \left(\frac{s_{j} s_{j+1}}{s_{k} s_{k+1}} - 1\right)$$

$$= \sum_{k,j=m(n)} \ell_{k} \ell_{j} \frac{(s_{j} s_{j+1} - s_{k} s_{k+1})^{2}}{s_{k} s_{k+1} s_{j} s_{j+1}}$$

$$\leq \sum_{k

$$\lesssim \sup_{k \ge 0} |\mathfrak{I}_{k}|^{2} \left(\frac{s_{m(n+2)}^{2}}{s_{m(n)}^{2}} - 1\right)^{2} \lesssim \left(\frac{s_{m(n+2)}}{s_{m(n)}} - 1\right)^{2}$$$$

for all  $n \ge 0$  if  $\frac{s_{m(n+2)}}{s_{m(n)}} = 1 + o(1)$ .

**Remark 9.8.** In fact, the assumptions on lengths that  $\ell_n \leq 1$  for all  $n \geq 0$  and  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$  as well as monotonicity of sphere numbers are superfluous and we need them for simplicity only. Of course, one can considerably weaken them, however, the analysis becomes more involved and cumbersome.

We finish this section with another result based on [14], which also allows to construct antitrees with absolutely continuous spectrum supported on  $\mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

**Theorem 9.9.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an infinite radially symmetric antitree such that both  $vol(\mathcal{A}) = \infty$  and  $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} = \infty$ . If there are constants  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $b \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  such that

$$\int_{0}^{\mathcal{L}} \frac{1}{\mu(x)} \left| \int_{0}^{x} \left( \mu(s) - \frac{b}{\mu(s)} \right) ds - a \right|^{2} dx < \infty,$$
(9.13)

where  $\mu$  is given by (3.4), then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* As in the proof of Theorem 9.1, we know that the operator H is unitarily equivalent to the operator  $\tilde{H}$ . By Theorem 3.1 from [14],  $\sigma_{ac}(\tilde{H}) = [0, \infty)$  if there are constants  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $b \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  such that

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} |M(x) - a - bx|^2 \, dx < \infty,$$

where *M* is defined by (6.6). Straightforward calculations finish the proof.  $\Box$ 

**Remark 9.10.** For a string operator defined by (5.12), Theorem 9.1 and Theorem 9.9 also imply that the entropy, respectively, some sort of relative entropy of the corresponding spectral measure is finite (see [4] for details). However, the meaning of this fact for the corresponding quantum graph operator **H** is unclear to us.

## 10. Examples

**10.1. Exponentially growing antitrees.** Fix  $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 2}$  and let  $\mathcal{A}_{\beta}$  be the antitree with sphere numbers  $s_n = \beta^n$ ,  $n \geq 0$  (cf. [32, Example 8.6]). Suppose that  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  are the lengths. Notice that

$$\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_{\beta}) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \beta^{2n+1} \ell_n.$$
(10.1)

Then the basic spectral properties of the corresponding quantum graph operator are contained in the following proposition.

**Proposition 10.1.** Let  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  be the quantum graph operator associated with the antitree  $\mathcal{A}_{\beta}$ .

- (i) The operator  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  is self-adjoint if and only if the series in (10.1) diverges.
- (ii) If  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_{\beta}) < \infty$ , then deficiency indices of  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  are equal to 1. Moreover, the spectra of self-adjoint extensions of  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  are purely discrete and eigenvalues admit the standard Weyl asymptotic (5.1).

Assume in addition that  $\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}_{\beta}) = \infty$ .

- (iii) The spectrum of  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  is purely discrete if and only if  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$ .
- (iv) The resolvent of  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  belongs to the trace class if and only if

$$\sum_{n\geq 0}\beta^{2n}\ell_n^2 < \infty.$$
(10.2)

(v)  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  is positive definite if and only if  $\sup_{n\geq 0} \ell_n < \infty$ . Moreover, in this case

$$\frac{1}{4C} \le \lambda_0(\mathbf{H}^\beta) \le \frac{1}{C}, \quad \frac{1}{4C_{\text{ess}}} \le \lambda_0^{\text{ess}}(\mathbf{H}^\beta) \le \frac{1}{C_{\text{ess}}}, \quad (10.3)$$

where

$$\sup_{n\geq 0} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n+1} \frac{\ell_k}{\beta^{2k}} \le C \le \sup_{n\geq 0} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n} \frac{\ell_k}{\beta^{2k}}, \quad (10.4)$$

and

$$\lim_{m \to \infty} \sup_{n \ge m} \sum_{k=m}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n+1} \frac{\ell_k}{\beta^{2k}} \le C_{\text{ess}} \le \lim_{m \to \infty} \sup_{n \ge m} \sum_{k=m}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{\beta^{2k}}.$$
(10.5)

*Proof.* Items (i) and (ii) follow from Theorem 4.1 and Corollary 5.1.

(iii) Applying Theorem 5.4 (see also Remark 5.5), we only need to show that  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$  is sufficient for the discreteness. Indeed, we can estimate

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{\beta^{2k}}$$

$$\leq \ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta) \sup_{k \ge n} \ell_k \sum_{k=0}^{n} \beta^{2k} \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{1}{\beta^{2k}}$$

$$= \ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta) \sup_{k \ge n} \ell_k \frac{\beta^{2n+2} - 1}{\beta^{2n+2}} \left(\frac{\beta^2}{\beta^2 - 1}\right)^2$$

$$< \frac{\ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta)}{(1 - \beta^{-2})^2} \sup_{k \ge n} \ell_k,$$
(10.6)

where  $\ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta) = \sup_{n \ge 0} \ell_n$ . Hence (5.9) is satisfied if  $\ell_n = o(1)$ .

(iv) Clearly, (10.2) coincides with condition (i) of Theorem 5.6 and hence it is necessary. Applying the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality, we get the following estimate:

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{s_n s_{n+1}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} s_k s_{k+1} \ell_k = \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{\beta^{2n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta^{2k} \ell_k$$
  
$$\leq \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{\beta^{2n}} \Big( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta^{2k} \ell_k^2 \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta^{2k} \Big)^{1/2}$$
  
$$= \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{\beta^{2n}} \Big( \frac{\beta^{2n} - 1}{\beta^{2} - 1} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta^{2k} \ell_k^2 \Big)^{1/2}$$
  
$$< \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{\beta^n} \Big( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \beta^{2k} \ell_k^2 \Big)^{1/2}$$
  
$$< \frac{\ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta)}{1 - \beta^{-1}} \Big( \sum_{k\geq 0} \beta^{2k} \ell_k^2 \Big)^{1/2}.$$

Therefore, (10.2) implies condition (ii) of Theorem 5.6, which proves the claim.

(v) immediately follows from (10.6), Theorem 6.1, Theorem 6.3 and Remark 6.2.  $\hfill \Box$ 

**Remark 10.2.** (i) Both the discreteness and uniform positivity criteria for  $\mathbf{H}^{\beta}$  were obtained in [32, Example 8.6]. Notice that these results are a consequence of the positivity of the combinatorial isoperimetric constant in this case (see [32]). Moreover, using the rough estimate (10.6), one would be able to recover the lower bounds (8.9) and (8.10) from [32].

(ii) It is impossible to apply Theorem 9.1 and Theorem 9.9 to  $\mathcal{A}_{\beta}$  (this either can be seen from Proposition 10.1(v) or one can prove that both conditions (9.2) and (9.13) are always violated if sphere numbers grow exponentially).

(iii) Since the sphere numbers of  $A_{\beta}$  satisfy

$$\frac{S_{n+2}}{S_n} = \beta^2$$

for all  $n \ge 0$ , we can apply the results of Section 8. Namely, under the additional assumption  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}_\beta) > 0$ , we conclude that the absolutely continuous spectrum of **H** is in general empty. In particular, it is always the case if  $\ell^*(\mathcal{A}_\beta) = \infty$  (Theorem 8.2). Moreover, assuming that  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\ge 0}$  is a finite set, by Theorem 8.4,  $\sigma_{\rm ac}(\mathbf{H}) \ne \emptyset$  would imply that the sequence  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\ge 0}$  is eventually periodic.

(iv) Notice that the isoperimetric constant is given by (see (7.3))

$$\frac{1}{\alpha(\mathcal{A}_{\beta})} = \sup_{n \ge 0} \frac{1}{\beta^{2n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \beta^{2k} \ell_k.$$

**10.2.** Polynomially growing antitrees. Fix  $q \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$  and let  $\mathcal{A}^q$  be the antitree with sphere numbers  $s_n = (n+1)^q$ ,  $n \geq 0$  (the case q = 1 is depicted in Figure 1). Suppose that  $\{\ell_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  are the lengths. Notice that

$$\operatorname{vol}(\mathcal{A}^{q}) = \sum_{n \ge 0} (n+1)^{q} (n+2)^{q} \ell_{n}.$$
 (10.7)

Then the basic spectral properties of the corresponding quantum graph operator are contained in the following proposition.

**Proposition 10.3.** Let  $\mathbf{H}^{q}$  be the quantum graph operator associated with the antitree  $\mathcal{A}^{q}$ .

(i) The operator  $\mathbf{H}^q$  is self-adjoint if and only if

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} n^{2q} \ell_n = \infty. \tag{10.8}$$

 (ii) If the series in (10.8) converges, then deficiency indices of H<sup>q</sup> are equal to 1. Moreover, the spectra of self-adjoint extensions of H<sup>q</sup> are purely discrete and eigenvalues admit the standard Weyl asymptotic (5.1).

Assume in addition that (10.8) is satisfied, that is,  $\mathbf{H}^{q}$  is self-adjoint.

(iii) The spectrum of  $\mathbf{H}^q$  is purely discrete if and only if

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{k=0}^{n} k^{2q} \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{k^{2q}} = 0.$$
(10.9)

In particular, the spectrum is purely discrete if  $\ell_n = o(n^{-1})$  as  $n \to \infty$ .

(iv) The resolvent of  $\mathbf{H}^q$  belongs to the trace class if and only if

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} n^{2q} \ell_n^2 < \infty.$$
 (10.10)

(v)  $\mathbf{H}^q$  is positive definite if and only if

$$\sup_{n\geq 1} \sum_{k=0}^{n} k^{2q} \ell_k \sum_{k\geq n} \frac{\ell_k}{k^{2q}} < \infty.$$
(10.11)

In particular,  $\lambda_0(\mathbf{H}^q) > 0$  if  $\ell_n = \mathcal{O}(n^{-1})$  as  $n \to \infty$ .

(vi) If  $\ell_*(\mathcal{A}^q) > 0$ , then  $\sigma_{\mathrm{ac}}(\mathbf{H}^q) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

*Proof.* (i) and (ii) follow immediately from Theorem 4.1 and Corollary 5.1 since  $vol(A^q) = \infty$  exactly when (10.8) is satisfied.

(iii) Applying Theorem 5.4 (see also Remark 5.5), we conclude that in the case (10.8), the operator **H** has purely discrete spectrum if and only if

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{k=0}^{n} (k^2 + 3k + 2)^q \ell_k \sum_{k \ge n} \frac{\ell_k}{(k^2 + 3k + 2)^q} = 0.$$

It is not difficult to show that the latter is equivalent to (10.9). Moreover, (10.9) holds true whenever  $\ell_n = o(n^{-1})$  as  $n \to \infty$  since

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n} k^{2q-1} = \frac{n^{2q}}{2q} (1+o(1)), \quad \sum_{k\geq n} \frac{1}{k^{2q+1}} = \frac{n^{-2q}}{2q} (1+o(1)).$$

(iv) First observe that (5.18) is equivalent to (10.10). Moreover, (10.10) implies also (5.19). Indeed, we get

$$\begin{split} &\sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{(n^2+3n+2)^q} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (k^2+3k+2)^q \ell_k \\ &< \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{(n+1)^{2q}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (k+2)^{2q} \ell_k \\ &\leq \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{(n+1)^{2q}} \Big( \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (k+2)^{2q} \ell_k^2 \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (k+2)^{2q} \Big)^{1/2} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{(n+1)^{2q}} \Big( (n+1)^{2q+1} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (k+2)^{2q} \ell_k^2 \Big)^{1/2} \\ &< \Big( \sum_{k\geq 0} (k+2)^{2q} \ell_k^2 \Big)^{1/2} \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{\ell_n}{(n+1)^{q-1/2}} \\ &< \sum_{k\geq 0} (k+2)^{2q} \ell_k^2 \Big( \sum_{n\geq 1} \frac{1}{n^{4q-1}} \Big)^{1/2}, \end{split}$$

where the second and the last inequalities we obtained by applying the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality. It remains to use Theorem 5.6.

(v) follows by applying Theorem 6.1 (see also Remark 6.2).

(vi) Since

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \left(\frac{s_{n+2}}{s_n} - 1\right)^2 = \sum_{n\geq 1} \left(\frac{(n+2)^q}{n^q} - 1\right)^2 \lesssim \sum_{n\geq 1} \frac{1}{n^2} = \frac{\pi^2}{6}$$

 $\square$ 

the claim is immediate from Theorem 9.6.

## Remark 10.4. A few remarks are in order.

(i) The antitree  $\mathcal{A}^q$  and the corresponding Kirchhoff Laplacian **H** have been considered in [32, Example 8.7]. The analysis of spectral properties (in particular, spectral estimates) is a rather delicate task in this case since the combinatorial isoperimetric constant of  $\mathcal{A}^q$  is equal to 0. We were able to describe basic spectral properties of  $\mathbf{H}^q$  only due to the presence of radial symmetry. Spectral properties of Kirchhoff Laplacians without radial symmetry seems to be a rather complicated problem – even the self-adjointness problem (modulo some recent criteria obtained in [17]) is unclear to us at the moment.

- (ii) It can be demonstrated by examples that the conditions  $\ell_n = o(n^{-1})$  (resp.,  $\ell_n = O(n^{-1})$ ) as  $n \to \infty$  are not necessary for the discreteness (resp., positivity). However, they are in a certain sense sharp (see [32, Lemma 8.9] and also Example 10.6 below).
- (iii) Since  $s_{n+2} = s_n(1 + o(1))$ , we can't apply the results of Section 8 (see Hypothesis 8.1). Moreover, Proposition 10.3(vi) shows that in general  $\mathbf{H}^q$  has absolutely continuous spectrum supported on  $\mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ . However, Theorem 9.1 is a consequence of [4, Theorem 2], which allows a presence of a rather rich singular (continuous) spectrum.

We can also improve Proposition 10.3(vi) by allowing arbitrarily small lengths.

**Corollary 10.5.** Suppose  $\ell_n \leq 1$  for all  $n \geq 0$  and  $\ell_n = o(1)$  as  $n \to \infty$ . If

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} \left(\frac{m(n+2)}{m(n)} - 1\right)^2 < \infty,$$
(10.12)

then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}^q) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ . Here m(n) is defined as in Lemma 9.7.

*Proof.* We need to apply Lemma 9.7 and notice that in this case

$$\frac{s_{m(n+2)}}{s_{m(n)}} - 1 = \left(\frac{m(n+2)+1}{m(n)+1}\right)^q - 1 \approx \frac{m(n+2)}{m(n)} - 1,$$

as  $n \to \infty$ .

**Example 10.6.** Fix  $s \ge 0$ . Let the lengths of the metric antitree  $\mathcal{A}^q$  be given by

$$\ell_n = \frac{1}{(n+1)^s}, \quad n \ge 0.$$
(10.13)

Denote the corresponding Kirchhoff Laplacian by  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$ . Applying Proposition 10.3 and Corollary 10.5, we end up with the following description of the spectral properties of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$ .

**Corollary 10.7.** (i)  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  is self-adjoint if and only if  $s \in [0, 2q + 1]$ . If s > 2q + 1, then then deficiency indices of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  are equal to 1. Moreover, in this case the spectra of self-adjoint extensions  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}_{\theta}$  of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  are purely discrete and eigenvalues admit the standard Weyl asymptotic

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \frac{N(\lambda; \mathbf{H}_{\theta}^{q,s})}{\sqrt{\lambda}} = \frac{1}{\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{q} {\binom{q}{k}} \zeta(s - 2q + k), \quad (10.14)$$

where  $\zeta$  is the Riemann zeta function.

Assume in addition that  $s \in [0, 2q + 1]$ , that is,  $\mathbf{H}^q$  is self-adjoint.

(ii) The spectrum of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  is purely discrete if and only if  $s \in (1, 2q + 1]$ . Moreover, the resolvent of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  belongs to the trace class if and only if  $s \in (q + 1/2, 2q + 1]$ .

- (iii)  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  is positive definite if and only if  $s \in [1, 2q + 1]$ .
- (iv) If  $s \in [0, 1)$ , then  $\sigma_{ac}(\mathbf{H}^{q,s}) = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ .

We leave its proof to the reader and finish this section with a few remarks.

**Remark 10.8.** Corollary 10.7 complements the results obtained in [32, Example 8.7]. Moreover, items (ii) and (iii) demonstrate sharpness of sufficient conditions obtained in Proposition 10.3(iii) and (v). Let us only mention that the question on the structure of the essential spectrum of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,1}$  as well as on the structure of the singular spectrum of  $\mathbf{H}^{q,s}$  with  $s \in [0, 1]$  remains open.

**Remark 10.9.** In conclusion let us mention that choosing slightly different lengths

$$\ell_n = \frac{(n+1)^{q-s}}{(n+2)^q}, \quad n \ge 0,$$

and denoting the corresponding operator by  $\widetilde{\mathbf{H}}^{q,s}$ , we obtain

$$\lim_{\lambda \to \infty} \frac{N(\lambda; \widehat{\mathbf{H}}_{\theta}^{q,s})}{\sqrt{\lambda}} = \frac{1}{\pi} \zeta(s - 2q), \quad s > 2q + 1.$$
(10.15)

**Acknowledgment.** We thank the referee for the careful reading of our manuscript and critical remarks that have helped to improve the exposition.

#### References

- F. Bauer, M. Keller, and R. K. Wojciechowski, Cheeger inequalities for unbounded graph Laplacians. J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS) 17 (2015), no. 2, 259–271. MR 3317744 Zbl 1309.05059
- [2] G. Berkolaiko, R. Carlson, S. Fulling, and P. Kuchment (eds.), *Quantum graphs and their applications*. Proceedings of the AMS-IMS-SIAM Joint Summer Research Conference held in Snowbird, UT, June 19–23, 2005. Contemporary Mathematics, 415. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 2006. MR 2279143 Zbl 1098.81007
- [3] G. Berkolaiko and P. Kuchment, *Introduction to quantum graphs*. Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, 186. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 2013. MR 3013208 Zbl 1318.81005

- [4] R. V. Bessonov and S. A. Denisov, A spectral Szegő theorem on the real line. *Adv. Math.* 359 (2020), 106851, 41 pp. MR 4023846 Zbl 1428.42046
- [5] R. V. Bessonov, private communication, 2019.
- [6] J. Breuer and R. Frank, Singular spectrum for radial trees. *Rev. Math. Phys.* 21 (2009), no. 7, 929–945. MR 2553430 Zbl 1177.05069
- [7] J. Breuer and N. Levi, On the decomposition of the Laplacian on metric graphs. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* 21 (2020), no. 2, 499–537. MR 4056276 Zbl 1432.05061
- [8] J. Breuer and M. Keller, Spectral analysis of certain spherically homogeneous graphs. Oper. Matrices 7 (2013), no. 4, 825–847. MR 3154573 Zbl 06250114
- [9] R. Brooks, A relation between growth and the spectrum of the Laplacian. *Math. Z.* 178 (1981), no. 4, 501–508. MR 0638814 Zbl 0458.58024
- [10] R. Carlson, Nonclassical Sturm–Liouville problems and Schrödinger operators on radial trees. *Electron. J. Differential Equations* 2000, paper No. 71, 24 pp. MR 1800836 Zbl 0960.34070
- [11] D. Cushing, S. Liu, F. Münch, and N. Peyerimhoff, Curvature calculations for antitrees. In M. Keller, D. Lenz, and R K. Wojciechowski (eds.), *Analysis and geometry* on graphs and manifolds. Selected papers of the conference, University of Potsdam, Potsdam, Germany, July 31–August 4, 2017. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, 461. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2020, 21–54.
- [12] J. Dodziuk and L. Karp, Spectral and function theory for combinatorial Laplacians. In R. Durrett and M. A. Pinsky (eds.), *Geometry of random motion*. Proceedings of the AMS-IMS-SIAM Joint Summer Research Conference in the Mathematical Sciences on Geometry of Random Motion held at Cornell University, Ithaca, New York, July 19–25, 1987. Contemporary Mathematics, 73. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 1988, 25–40. MR 0954626 Zbl 0669.58031
- [13] H. Dym and H. P. McKean, Gaussian processes, function theory, and the inverse spectral problem. Probability and Mathematical Statistics, 31. Academic Press, New York and London, 1976. MR 0448523 Zbl 0327.60029
- [14] J. Eckhardt and A. Kostenko, On the absolutely continuous spectrum of generalized indefinite strings. Preprint, 2019. arXiv:1902.07898 [math.SP]
- [15] P. Exner, J. P. Keating, P. Kuchment, T. Sunada, and A. Teplyaev (eds.), *Analysis on graphs and its applications*. Papers from the program held in Cambridge, January 8–June 29, 2007. Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics, 77. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 2008. MR 2459860 Zbl 1143.05002
- [16] P. Exner, C. Seifert, and P. Stollmann, Absence of absolutely continuous spectrum for the Kirchhoff Laplacian on radial trees. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* 15 (2014), no. 6, 1109–1121. MR 3205746 Zbl 1292.81061
- [17] P. Exner, A. Kostenko, M. Malamud, and H. Neidhardt, Spectral theory of infinite quantum graphs. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* **19** (2018), no. 11, 3457–3510. MR 3869419 Zbl 06968477

- [18] M. Folz, Volume growth and stochastic completeness of graphs. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 366 (2014), no. 4, 2089–2119. MR 3152724 Zbl 1325.60069
- [19] I. C. Gokhberg and M. G. Krein, *Theory and applications of Volterra operators in Hilbert space*. Translated from the Russian by A. Feinstein. Translations of Mathematical Monographs, 24. American Mathematical Society, Providence, R.I., 1970. MR 0264447 Zbl 0194.43804
- [20] S. Golénia and C. Schumacher, Comment on "The problem of deficiency indices for discrete Schrödinger operators on locally finite graphs". J. Math. Phys. 54 (2013), no. 6, 064101, 4 pp. MR 3112558 Zbl 1282.81093
- [21] A. Grigor'yan, On stochastically complete manifolds. *Soviet Math. Dokl.* 34 (1987), no. 2, 310–313. Translation of *Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR* 290 (1986), no. 3, 534–537, in Russian. MR 0860324 Zbl 0632.58041
- [22] A. Grigor'yan, Analytic and geometric background of recurrence and non-explosion of the Brownian motion on Riemannian manifolds. *Bull. Amer. Math. Soc.* (N.S.) 36 (1999), no. 2, 135–249. MR 1659871 Zbl 0927.58019
- [23] A. Grigor'yan, X. Huang, and J. Masamune, On stochastic completeness of jump processes. *Math. Z.* 271 (2012), no. 3-4, 1211–1239. MR 2945605 Zbl 1408.60076
- [24] S. Haeseler, M. Keller and R. Wojciechowski, Volume growth and bounds for the essential spectrum for Dirichlet forms. J. Lond. Math. Soc. (2) 88 (2013), no. 3, 883–898. MR 3145136 Zbl 1283.47049
- [25] X. Huang, A note on the volume growth criterion for stochastic completeness of weighted graphs. *Potential Anal.* 40 (2014), no. 2, 117–142. MR 3152158 Zbl 1282.05061
- [26] I. S. Kac and M. G. Krein, Criteria for the discreteness of the spectrum of a singular string. *Izv. Vysš. Učebn. Zaved. Matematika* 2, no. 3, 136–153, in Russian. MR 0139804
- [27] I. S. Kac and M. G. Krein, On the spectral functions of the string. *Amer. Math. Soc. Transl.* (2) 103 (1974), 19–102. Zbl 0291.34017
- [28] I. S. Kac, Spectral theory of a string. Ukrainian Math. J. 46 (1994), no. 3, 159–182.
   Translation of Ukraïn. Mat. Zh. 46 (1994), no. 3, 155–176, in Russian. MR 1294615
   Zbl 0831.34082
- [29] M. Keller, Intrinsic metrics on graphs: a survey. In D. Mugnolo (ed.), *Mathematical technology of networks*. Proceedings of the conference held at ZiF (Center for Interdisciplinary Research), Bielefeld, December 4–7, 2013. Springer Proceedings in Mathematics & Statistics, 128. Springer, Cham, 2015, 81–119. MR 3375157 Zbl 1335.05058
- [30] M. Keller, D. Lenz, and R. K. Wojciechowski, Volume growth, spectrum and stochastic completeness of infinite graphs. *Math. Z.* 274 (2013), no. 3-4, 905–932. MR 3078252 Zbl 1269.05051

- [31] A. Kostenko and M. Malamud, 1-D Schrödinger operators with local point interactions on a discrete set. J. Differential Equations 249 (2010), no. 2, 253–304. MR 2644117 Zbl 1195.47031
- [32] A. Kostenko and N. Nicolussi, Spectral estimates for infinite quantum graphs. *Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations* 58 (2019), no. 1, Paper no. 15, 40 pp. MR 3891807 Zbl 1404.81111
- [33] V. G. Maz'ja, Sobolev spaces. Translated from the Russian by T. O. Shaposhnikova. Springer Series in Soviet Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1985. MR 0817985 Zbl 0692.46023
- [34] V. A. Mikhailets, The structure of the continuous spectrum of a one-dimensional Schrödinger operator with point interaction. *Funct. Anal. Appl.* **30** (1996), no. 2, 144–146. Translation of *Funktsional. Anal. i Prilozhen.* **30** (1996), no. 2, 90–93, in Russian. MR 1402089 Zbl 0874.34069
- [35] B. Muckenhoupt, Hardy's inequality with weights. *Studia Math.* 44 (1972), 31–38.
   MR 0311856 Zbl 0236.26015
- [36] K. Naimark and M. Solomyak, Eigenvalue estimates for the weighted Laplacian on metric trees. *Proc. London Math. Soc.* (3) 80 (2000), no. 3, 690–724. MR 1744781 Zbl 1046.34092
- [37] K. Naimark and M. Solomyak, Geometry of Sobolev spaces on regular trees and the Hardy inequalities. *Russ. J. Math. Phys.* 8 (2001), no. 3, 322–335. MR 1930378 Zbl 1187.46028
- [38] N. Nicolussi, Strong isoperimetric inequality for tessellating quantum graphs. In F. M. Atay, Fatihcan, P. B. Kurasov, and D. Mugnolo (eds.), *Discrete and continuous models in the theory of networks*. Selected contributions from the participants of the research group hosted by the ZiF—Center for Interdisciplinary Research, University of Bielefeld, Bielefeld, Germany, October 2012–September 2017, and the final conference, University of Bielefeld, Bielefeld, Germany, November 27–December 1, 2017. Operator Theory: Advances and Applications 281. Springer, Cham, 2020, 271–290. Zbl 07261937
- [39] O. Post, Spectral analysis on graph-like spaces. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 2039.
   Springer, Berlin etc., 2012. MR 2934267 Zbl 1247.58001
- [40] C. Remling, The absolutely continuous spectrum of Jacobi matrices. Ann. of Math. (2) 174 (2011), no. 1, 125–171. MR 2811596 Zbl 1235.47032
- [41] R. Romanov and H. Woracek, Canonical systems with discrete spectrum. J. Funct. Anal. 278 (2020), no. 4, article id. 108318, 44 pp. MR 4044736 Zbl 07145944
- [42] C. Sadel, Anderson transition at two-dimensional growth rate on antitrees and spectral theory for operators with one propagating channel. *Ann. Henri Poincaré* 17 (2016), no. 7, 1631–1675. MR 3510466 Zbl 1347.81041

- [43] M. Solomyak, Laplace and Schrödinger operators on regular metric trees: the discrete spectrum case. In D. Haroske, Th. Runst, and H.-J. Schmeisser (eds.), *Function spaces, differential operators and nonlinear analysis*. The H. Triebel anniversary volume. Proceedings of the 5th International Conference (FSDONA-01) held in Teistungen, June 28–July 4, 2001. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2003, 161–181. MR 1984167 Zbl 1079.34065
- [44] M. Solomyak, On the spectrum of the Laplacian on regular metric trees. Waves Random Media 14 (2004), no. 1, S155–S171. Special section on quantum graphs. MR 2046943 Zbl 1077.47513
- [45] K.-T. Sturm, Analysis on local Dirichlet spaces I. Recurrence, conservativeness and L<sup>p</sup>-Liouville properties. J. Reine Angew. Math. 456 (1994), 173–196. MR 1301456 Zbl 0806.53041
- [46] J. Weidmann, Spectral theory of ordinary differential operators. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1258. Springer-Verlag, Berlin etc., 1987. MR 0923320 Zbl 0647.47052
- [47] R. K. Wojciechowski, Stochastically incomplete manifolds and graphs. In D. Lenz, F. Sobieczky, and W. Woess (eds.), *Random walks, boundaries and spectra*. Joint proceedings of the Workshop on Boundaries held in Graz, June 29–July 3, 2009 and the Alp-Workshop held in Sankt Kathrein am Offenegg, July 4–5, 2009. Progress in Probability, 64. Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2011, 163–179. MR 3051698 Zbl 1221.39008

Received January 17, 2019

Aleksey Kostenko, Faculty of Mathematics and Physics, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

e-mail: Aleksey.Kostenko@fmf.uni-lj.si

Faculty of Mathematics, University of Vienna, Oskar-Morgenstern-Platz 1, 1090 Vienna, Austria

e-mail: Oleksiy.Kostenko@univie.ac.at

Noema Nicolussi, Faculty of Mathematics, University of Vienna, 1090 Vienna, Austria e-mail: noema.nicolussi@univie.ac.at